THE PSYCHOBIOLOGY OF DEPRESSION AND RESILIENCE TO STRESS: Implications for Prevention and Treatment*

Steven M. Southwick

Yale University School of Medicine, National Center for Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder, VA Connecticut Healthcare System, West Haven, Connecticut 06516; email: Steven.southwick@med.va.gov

Meena Vythilingam

Anxiety Disorders Clinic, National Institutes of Mental Health, Washington, DC 20032; email: meena.vythi@nih.gov

Dennis S. Charney

Mount Sinai School of Medicine, New York, New York 10029; email: dennis.charney@mssm.edu

Key Words neurobiology, psychosocial, posttraumatic stress disorder

■ Abstract This review discusses neurobiological and psychosocial factors associated with stress-induced depression and compares these factors with those believed to characterize stress resilience. Neurobiological factors that are discussed and contrasted include serotonin, the 5-HT1A receptor, polymorphisms of the 5-HT transporter gene, norepinephrine, alpha-2 adrenergic receptors, neuropeptide Y, polymorphisms of the alpha-2 adrenergic gene, dopamine, corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH), dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA), cortisol, and CRH receptors. These factors are described in the context of brain regions believed to be involved in stress, depression, and resilience to stress. Psychosocial factors associated with depression and/or stress resilience include positive emotions and optimism, humor, cognitive flexibility, cognitive explanatory style and reappraisal, acceptance, religion/spirituality, altruism, social support, role models, coping style, exercise, capacity to recover from negative events, and stress inoculation. The review concludes with potential psychological, social, spiritual, and neurobiological approaches to enhancing stress resilience, decreasing the likelihood of developing stress-induced depression/anxiety, and treating stress-induced psychopathology.

^{*}The U.S. Government has the right to retain a nonexclusive, royalty-free license in and to any copyright covering this paper.

CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	256
SELECTED NEUROBIOLOGICAL FACTORS IN	
STRESS-INDUCED DEPRESSION AND STRESS RESILIENCE	257
Serotonin in Stress-Induced Depression and Stress Resilience	257
Norepinephrine and Neuropeptide Y in Stress-Induced Depression	
and Stress Resilience	261
Dopamine and Reward Systems in Stress-Induced Depression and	
Stress Resilience	263
The HPA Axis in Stress-Induced Depression and Stress Resilience	265
SELECTED PSYCHOSOCIAL FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH	
RESILIENCE TO STRESS AND STRESS-INDUCED DEPRESSION	268
Positive Emotions (Including Optimism and Humor)	268
Cognitive Flexibility (Including Positive Explanatory Style, Positive	
Reappraisal, and Acceptance)	270
Spirituality (Including Religion, Spirituality, and Altruism)	272
Social Support (Including Role Models)	273
Active Coping Style (Including Exercise)	276
INTERACTIONS INVOLVING RISK AND RESILIENCE FACTORS	279
CONCLUSIONS AND IMPLICATIONS	280

INTRODUCTION

It commonly is believed that the combination of genetics, early life stressors, and ongoing stress largely determine vulnerability to psychiatric disorders such as depression. Family, twin, and adoption studies all have repeatedly demonstrated that mood disorders are familial. Studies examining the linkage between biological phenotypes or genetic markers and mood disorders have been less informative because the mode of transmission of most mood disorders is likely to be complex (Dubovsky et al. 2003). Stressful life events, such as being the victim of a crime, financial problems, and divorce also appear to have a strong causal association with depression (Kendler et al. 1999). The link between genetic predisposition and life stressors in the etiology of depression has been most clearly demonstrated in a recent study by Caspi et al. (2003), who found that one or two copies of the short allele of a 5-HT transporter promoter polymorphism, in association with a life stress, significantly increased the risk for developing depression.

In this review, we discuss neurobiological factors associated with stress-induced depression and compare these factors with those believed to characterize stress-resilient individuals. We review psychosocial factors associated with resilience to stress and stress-induced declines in mood, health, and general well-being, and compare these psychosocial factors with those typically seen in individuals suffering with depression. Because these topics are enormously complex and the space allocated for our chapter is limited, our review cannot be comprehensive in nature. Rather, we highlight factors that appear to differentiate individuals who tolerate or even benefit from highly stressful situations from those who become symptomatic, often with mood disorders, as a result of the same stressful situations.

SELECTED NEUROBIOLOGICAL FACTORS IN STRESS-INDUCED DEPRESSION AND STRESS RESILIENCE

Serotonin in Stress-Induced Depression and Stress Resilience

Biochemical, genetic, challenge, neuroimaging, postmortem, and treatment studies have all reported a strong association between abnormal serotonergic function and major depression (see Table 1) (reviewed in Hasler et al. 2004). Particularly strong evidence comes from tryptophan depletion studies, in which subjects ingest a dietary mixture of all essential amino acids (except for the 5-HT precursor tryptophan), which results in a rapid transient reduction of plasma tryptophan, cerebral serotonin synthesis, and central 5-HT concentrations. Acute extreme reduction of serotonin also leads to additional biological changes that have been associated with major depressive disorder (MDD), including altered brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) gene expression in the dentate gyrus, reduced serotonin transporter mRNA levels, and enhanced norepinephrine transporter mRNA levels (Hasler et al. 2004).

Tryptophan depletion has no clinical effect in never-depressed healthy subjects without family risk for depression. However, it provokes mild transient depressive symptoms in never-depressed healthy subjects with a positive family history for depression (Benkelfat et al. 1994), and marked transient depressive symptoms in remitted depressed patients who are either medicated (Delgado et al. 1994) or unmedicated (Delgado et al. 1999). For vulnerable subjects, tryptophan depletion can provoke a biasing of mood toward negative emotion, alter reward-related behaviors (anhedonia), impair learning and memory consolidation (through diminished ability to attend and concentrate and impaired short- and long-term memory), slow response to positive stimuli, and disrupt inhibitory affective processing (Hasler et al. 2004). Further evidence for the central role of serotonin in depression comes from treatment studies in which pharmacological agents with pronounced effects on serotonin, such as the selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) and monoamine oxidase (MAO) inhibitors, consistently have been effective for the treatment of major depression.

Numerous neurobiological studies have implicated the 5-HT1A receptors in the pathophysiology of depression. 5-HT1A receptors are found in cerebral cortex, the hippocampus, the amygdala, and the raphe nucleus. Decreased 5-HT1A receptor binding has been reported in multiple brain regions of patients with MDD (Drevets 2000, Drevets et al. 1999), and a polymorphism associated with 5-HT1A receptor transcription is more common in subjects with MDD than in controls (Lemonde et al. 2003). 5-HT1A receptors also appear to play a role in anxiety-related symptoms and behaviors (Charney 2004). Furthermore, preclinical studies of 5-HT knockout mice have shown that embryonic or early postnatal shutdown of 5-HT1A receptor expression produces an anxiety phenotype that cannot be reversed by restoration of 5-HT1A receptors. The result is lifelong abnormalities in

TABLE 1 The neurochemical response patterns to acute stress

Neurochemical	Acute effects	Brain regions	Key functional interactions	Association with resilience	Association with stress-related psychopathology
Cortisol	Mobilized energy, increased arousal, focused attention, fear memory formation, fear learning	Prefrontal cortex, hippocampus, amygdala, hypothalamus	Increases amygdala corticotrophin- releasing hormone (CRH), increases hypothalamic CRH	Stress-induced increase constrained by negative feedback by means of glucocorticoid receptor and mineral corticoid receptors	Unconstrained release leads to hypercortisolemia-depression, hypertension, osteoporosis, insulin resistance, coronary vascular disease; overconstrained release leads to hypocortisolemia, seen in some posttraumtic stress disorder (PTSD) patients
Dehydroepiandro- sterone (DHEA)	Counteracts deleterious effects of high cortisol neuroprotection; has positive mood effects	Largely unknown; hypothalamus	Antiglucocorticoid actions	High DHEA-cortisol ratios may have preventive effects regarding PTSD and depression	Low DHEA response to stress may predispose to depression and PTSD and the effects of hypercortisolemia
CRH	Activated fear behaviors, increased arousal, increased motor activity, inhibited neurovegetative function, reduced reward expectations	Prefrontal cortex, cingulated cortex, amygdala, nucleus accumbens, hippocampus, hypothalamus, bed nucleus of the stria terminalis, periaqueductal gray matter, locus coeruleus, dorsal raphe	CRH-1 receptor anxiogenic, CRH-2 receptor anxiolytic, increases cortisol and DHEA, activates locus coeruleus- norepinephrine system	Reduced CRH release, adaptive changes in CRH-1 and CRH-2 receptors	Persistently increased CRH concentration may predispose to depression and PTSD; may relate to chronic symptoms of anxiety, depression, fear, and anhedonia

S	
S	
_	
SSION AN	
-	
~	
7	
_	
~	
Ħ.	
\cup	
\mathbf{z}	
I.	
جم	
S	
$\stackrel{\text{SI}}{=}$	
L i	
Ξ	
~	
_	
()	
H	
(1)	
\vdash	
\sim	
D RESILIENCE TO	
7.0	
Οį	
\neg	
7	
STRI	

Locus coeruleus- norepinephrine system	General alarm function activated by extrinisic and intrinsic threat; increased arousal, increased attention, fear memory formation, facilitated motor response	Prefrontal cortex, amygdala, hippocampus, hypothalamus	Activates sympathetic axis, inhibits parasympathetic outflow, stimulates hypothalamic CRH	Reduces responsiveness of locus coeruleus- norepinephrine system	Some patients with major depression, PTSD, and panic disorders show evidence of heightened locus coeruleus-norepinephrine activity; unrestrained functioning of locus coeruleus-norepinephrine leads to chronic anxiety, hypervigilance
Neuropeptide Y	Anxiolytic; counteracts the stress-related effects of CRH and the locus coeruleus-norepinephrine system; impairs fear memory	Amygdala, hippocampus, hypothalamus, septum, periaqueductal gray matter, locus coeruleus	Reduces CRH-related actions at amygdala, reduces rate of firing of locus coeruleus	Adaptive increase in amygdala neuropeptide Y is associated with reduced stress-induced anxiety and depression	Low neuropeptide Y response to stress is associated with increased vulnerability to depression and PTSD
Dopamine	High prefrontal cortex and low nucleus accumbens dopamine levels are associated with anhedonic and helpless behaviors	Prefrontal cortex, nucleus accumbens, amygdala	Reciprocal interactions between cortical and subcortical dopamine systems	Cortical and subcortical dopamine systems remain in optimal window of activity to preserve functions involving reward and extinction of fear	Persistently high levels of prefrontal cortical and low levels of subcortical dopamine activity are associated with cognitive dysfunction and depression; persistently low levels of prefrontal cortical dopamine are associated with chronic anxiety and fear
Serotonin (5-HT)	Mixed effects: 5-HT stimulation of 5-HT ₂ receptors is anxiogenic; 5-HT stimulation of 5-HT _{1A} receptors is anxiolytic	Prefrontal cortex, amygdala, hippocampus, dorsal raphe	High levels of cortisol decrease in 5-HT _{1A} receptors	High activity of postsynaptic 5-HT _{1A} receptors may facilitate recovery	Low activity of postsynaptic 5-HT _{1A} receptors may predispose to depression and anxiety

the regulation of anxiety behaviors. However, when 5-HT1A receptor expression is reduced in adulthood and then reinstated, the anxiety phenotype is no longer observed (Gross et al. 2002).

Chronic psychosocial stress has been shown to decrease 5-HT1A receptor density in limbic brain structures. However, stress-induced reductions can be prevented by adrenalectomy, suggesting that postsynaptic 5-HT1A gene expression is under tonic inhibition by adrenal steroids. These results point to a sequence in which stress-induced increases in corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) and cortisol downregulate 5-HT1A receptors with an accompanying lowered threshold for anxiogenic stressful life events (Lopez et al. 1998). Alternatively, it is possible that the low 5-HT1A receptor density seen in panic disorder and depression has a genetic basis or is the combined result of inheritance and psychosocial stress (Charney 2004). Of note, 5-HT1A receptor density and function is affected by multiple other neurobiological factors, such as estrogen (Liu et al. 2000).

Abnormalities of the 5-HT transporter have also been reported in subjects with depression. Reduced density of the 5-HT transporter has been found in subjects with depression and in the postmortem brain tissue of suicide victims (Arango et al. 2002, Drevets et al. 1992). The risk of developing depression in response to life stressors is increased by having one or two copies of the short allele of a 5-HT transporter gene promoter polymorphism (Caspi et al. 2003), and the long allele of the serotonin transporter gene promoter polymorphism (as well as the s-allele in healthy women) predicts a depressive response to tryptophan depletion (Moreno et al. 2002, Neumeister et al. 2002). Increased amygdala neuronal activity in response to fear-inducing stimuli has been recently reported in healthy subjects with the serotonin transporter polymorphism that is associated with reduced 5-HT expression and increased fear and anxiety (Hariri et al. 2002).

Taken together, the studies cited above suggest that stress-induced reductions in 5-HT1A receptor binding and alterations in serotonin activity may contribute to the etiology of both anxiety and depression. It may be that under situations of extreme or chronic stress, individuals who are at risk for depression and anxiety experience greater reductions in 5-HT1A binding and greater alterations in serotonin activity than do individuals who are comparatively stress resilient. Numerous genetic, developmental, and neurobiological factors (e.g., reactivity of the HPA axis) are likely to contribute to stress-related reactivity of serotonin and serotonin receptor systems.

The literature on serotonin and learned helplessness, a well-known animal model for depression, may have implications for bolstering resilience. When animals and humans are subjected to inescapable stress, many tend to develop a set of behaviors resembling those seen in depression, including passive withdrawal and resistance to reversing a negative experience (Abramson et al. 1978). In animals, inescapable stress has been associated with a significant reduction in hippocampal cell proliferation. Importantly, the development of learned helplessness can be prevented by facilitation of serotonergic neurotransmission in the dorsal hippocampus (Malberg & Duman 2003). Consistent with these findings,

pretreatment with an SSRI or a tricyclic antidepressant can prevent the behavioral syndrome of learned helplessness; administration of these antidepressants after the development of learned helplessness reverses most symptoms (Bonne et al. 2004). Pre- or post-stress administration of an SSRI or other antidepressant that affects serotonin may enhance resilience in individuals who are particularly vulnerable to stress and are more likely to develop symptoms of learned helplessness and depression.

Norepinephrine and Neuropeptide Y in Stress-Induced Depression and Stress Resilience

A large body of evidence points to depletion of brain norepinephrine as a key feature in the pathophysiology of major depression. Findings in support of the catecholamine hypothesis of mood disorders include decreased norepinephrine metabolism, increased activity of tyrosine hydroxylase (the rate-limiting enzyme of catecholamine biosynthesis), and decreased density of the norepinephrine (NE) transporter in the locus coeruleus (LC) (reviewed in Charney & Manji 2004). An increase in the number of alpha-2 adrenergic receptors in the LC, the major brain NE-containing nucleus, has also been reported in depressed patients who committed suicide.

Further support for the catecholamine hypothesis comes from research assessing the effects of rapid catecholamine depletion on mood in healthy subjects and in subjects with mood disorders. Depletion of catecholamines by administering the tyrosine hydroxylase inhibitor alpha-methylparatyrosine (AMPT) has resulted in minimal mood responses among healthy subjects, but reversal of the antidepressant effects of light therapy and pharmacotherapy (particularly treatment with catecholamine uptake inhibitors) among depressed subjects (reviewed in Hasler et al. 2004).

The relationship between life stress, noradrenergic systems, and depression appears to be mediated, in part, by alpha-2 adrenergic receptor subtypes. Studies employing knockout mice suggest that the alpha-2a adrenergic receptor is stress protective, whereas the alpha-2c adrenergic receptor contributes to stress susceptibility. Additionally, prolonged stress has been shown to decrease alpha-2 adrenergic receptor density in limbic brain structures (Fuchs & Flugge 2003).

During situations of danger, the sympathetic nervous system releases epine-phrine and norepinephrine to protect the organism. The magnitude of sympathetic nervous system (SNS) responses to stress and danger varies from one person to the next. Some people have an unusually robust SNS response to stress and in essence overreact. Unchecked persistent SNS hyper-responsiveness may contribute to depression, chronic anxiety, hypervigilance, fear, intrusive memories, and increased risk for hypertension and cardiovascular disease (Southwick et al. 2003). Such responses have been found in individuals diagnosed with major depression and/or posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) (Schnurr & Green 2004).

In contrast, it is likely that psychologically resilient individuals maintain SNS activation within a window of adaptive elevation, high enough to respond to danger but not so high as to produce incapacity, depression, anxiety, and fear (Charney 2004, Morgan et al. 2000). A series of studies reviewed by Dienstbier (1989, 1991) suggest that performance is enhanced when this optimal level of SNS activation is characterized by relatively low base rates of epinephrine and norepinephrine (catecholamines) as well as robust increases in catecholamines during stress or challenge, followed by relatively rapid returns to baseline.

One neurochemical that helps to maintain SNS activity within an optimal window or range is neuropeptide Y (NPY), which is an amino acid that is released with norepinephrine when the SNS is strongly activated (reviewed in Southwick 1999). One of NPY's actions is to inhibit the continued release of norepinephrine so that the SNS does not "overshoot." Preliminary studies in highly resilient special-operations soldiers (special forces) have shown that high levels of NPY during extreme training stress are associated with better performance (Morgan et al. 2000, 2002). In these soldiers, robust increases in norepinephrine are held in check by similarly robust increases in NPY.

In contrast, among traumatized combat veterans with chronic PTSD, resting and stress-induced levels of NPY have been reported as low compared with controls (Rasmusson et al. 2000). Veterans with PTSD also experience an increase in norepinephrine when the SNS is stressed or provoked, but the accompanying release of NPY appears insufficient to hold rising levels of norepinephrine in check. Rapid increases in norepinephrine likely contribute to exaggerated increases in heart rate, blood pressure, respiratory rate, anxiety, panic, vigilance, and even intrusive combat-related memories (Southwick 1999). Thus, NPY appears to be a neurobiological resilience factor that helps to maintain SNS reactivity at an optimal level

NPY has also been implicated in depression. Preclinical studies have found lower hippocampal NPY in maternally deprived rats compared with normally reared rats, and significantly lower hippocampal NPY immunoreactivity in animals bred as "genetic" models for depression. Additionally, increased measures of NPY activity have been reported in animals after repeated electroconvulsive shock treatment and chronic antidepressant treatment. NPY also has been shown to have anxiolytic effects in animals (reviewed in Heilig & Widerlov 1995). Findings in humans have not been as consistent as findings in preclinical studies. Nevertheless, in patients with major depression, decreased NPY has been reported in cerebrospinal fluid, in platelet-poor plasma, and in the frontal cortex and caudate nucleus (in suicide victims) (reviewed in Redrobe et al. 2002). Treatment of depression with electroshock therapy (Mathe et al. 1997) or antidepressant drugs (Caberlotto et al. 1998) has been shown to increase NPY in depressed patients who have low levels of NPY.

Based on the animal and human studies cited above, it is likely that noradrenergic activity is regulated within an optimal window in individuals who are resilient to stress and to the development of stress-related disorders such as PTSD and depression. Additionally, one might predict that therapies and pharmacological agents that help to contain stress-related noradrenergic responsivity would enhance stress resilience and help to prevent stress-induced depression. Thus, relaxation techniques and cognitive behavioral therapies that bolster cortical control over limbic reactivity as well as pharmacological agents that reduce locus coeruleus firing rate, such as alpha-2 adrenergic agonists (e.g., clonidine and guanfacine), alpha-1 agonists (e.g., prazosin), beta antagonists (e.g., propranolol), and NPY, might serve to foster stress resilience in at-risk individuals, and possibly help prevent the development of stress-induced depression (even if they are ineffective for the treatment of depression once it has developed).

Recent evidence suggests that alpha-2 adrenoreceptor gene polymorphisms may play a role in baseline catecholamine levels, intensity of stress-induced SNS activation, and rate of catecholamine return to baseline after stress. In a study of healthy subjects, homozygous carriers for the alpha-2cDel322-325-AR polymorphism had exaggerated total body noradrenergic spillover at baseline, exaggerated yohimbine (an alpha-2 adrenergic receptor antagonist that increases the release of norepinephrine)-induced increased anxiety and total body noradrenergic spillover, and a slower-than-normal return of total body noradrenergic spillover to baseline after yohimbine infusion (Neumeister et al. 2002). Such individuals may be more vulnerable to stress-related psychiatric disorders such as PTSD and depression.

Dopamine and Reward Systems in Stress-Induced Depression and Stress Resilience

Individuals suffering with depression typically experience low levels of positive affect, anhedonia, and lack of responsiveness to pleasurable stimuli. A number of researchers have proposed that these symptoms may reflect deficits in the reinforcing effects of reward, possibly secondary to underactivation of the brain reward system (also referred to as the reward-based behavioral facilitation system) (Depue & Iacono 1989, Tremblay et al. 2002). For example, Henriques, Davidson, and colleagues (Henriques et al. 1994), using a signal-detection task to examine responsiveness of subjects to different payoff conditions, found that nondysphoric college subjects changed their pattern of responding in both reward and punishment conditions (compared with neutral conditions) in order to maximize their earnings, whereas dysphoric college students changed response patterns in response to punishment but not in response to reward. Similar findings have also been reported in adults meeting criteria for major depression (Henriques 2000).

The neurocircuitry of brain reward systems is highly complex and involves numerous brain regions, including mesolimbic dopamine pathways, the prefrontal cortex, and the amygdala. Mesolimbic dopamine pathways are critically involved in reward, motivation, and hedonic tone (Charney 2004). Dopaminergic neurons in the ventral tegmental area innervate the nucleus accumbens, where increased dopaminergic transmission has been linked to the rewarding effects of drugs of

abuse (Koob et al. 1998). Additionally, firing patterns of dopaminergic neurons in the ventral tegmental area are strongly associated with reward expectations (Schultz et al. 2000).

Dopaminergic neurons in the ventral tegmental area also innervate the prefrontal cortex and the amygdala. In addition, the medial prefrontal cortex receives glutamatergic input from the amygdala and sends glutamatergic projections to the ventral tegmental area and the nucleus accumbens. The rewarding effects of prefrontal cortex electrical stimulation are likely mediated by glutamate release in the ventral tegmental area and dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens. Thus, functional interactions among glutamate, NMDA receptors, dopamine, and dopamine receptors (Charney 2004, Schultz 2002, Wise 2002) appear necessary for optimal functioning of brain reward circuits.

The prefrontal cortex plays an important role in setting goals, guiding behavior, discriminating between potential rewards and punishments, and representing affect in the absence of immediate rewards and punishments. What some investigators have termed "affective working memory" allows the organism to anticipate future affective outcomes and thus engage in behaviors directed toward avoiding punishment and/or acquiring rewards. Deficits in affective working memory, where the individual is unable to imagine a positive future, might lead to hopelessness and pessimism, symptoms commonly seen in depression.

The amygdala, in conjunction with the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis, subiculum, nucleus accumbens, and medial prefrontal cortex, establishes the emotional value of a reward memory as well as its strength and persistence. These rewarding associations appear to depend on cAMP and cAMP-response element-binding protein in the amygdala. Positron emission tomography and functional magnetic resonance imaging studies have shown that greater tonic and phasic activation (in response to aversive stimuli) in the right amygdala is associated with greater dispositional negative affect (Abercrombie et al. 1998, Davidson et al. 2000, Irwin et al. 1998).

Depue & Iacono (1989) have proposed that depression results from decreased dopamine activity and hypoactivation of the brain reward system with subsequent disengagement from the environment, decreased effectiveness of reinforcers, and diminished reward-seeking behaviors. Consistent with this hypothesis is the recent finding that dextroamphetamine, which probes the release of dopamine within the mesolimbocortical system, had greater rewarding effects in patients with severe MDD compared with controls and patients with moderate depression. The exaggerated rewarding effects of dextroamphetamine in severely depressed patients may reflect an adaptive upregulation of dopamine receptors secondary to chronic low levels of dopamine output. Furthermore, Ebert et al. (1996) found increased striatal D2 receptor binding (possibly reflecting upregulation) in depressed patients with psychomotor retardation and anhedonia compared with healthy controls, and Martinot et al. 2001 reported decreased presynaptic dopamine function in depressed patients with affective flattening and psychomotor retardation. Similarly, decreased left-side frontal activation in patients with depression has been viewed

as a potential reflection of deficits in the approach system and in reward-related responding (Henriques 2000).

It has been proposed that people who remain optimistic and hopeful in the context of extreme or chronic stress have a neurobiological reward system that is either hypersensitive or resistant to change (Charney 2004). Such a system would maintain appropriate hedonic tone even during highly stressful and challenging circumstances. A "resilient" reward system might be one that for genetic and possibly developmental reasons has highly sensitive dopamine receptors and/or is resistant to stress-induced cerebral dopamine depletion. Resilient individuals might also possess highly functional affective working memory, allowing them to remain positive and hopeful about the future even when faced with long periods of extreme stress and deprivation.

The findings discussed above may have implications for the enhancement of resilience and for the treatment of individuals at risk for stress-induced depression. Sensitivity to reward may be enhanced by increasing dopamine function in the nucleus accumbens, the orbitofrontal cortex and the ventral tegmental area, and NMDA receptor blockade in the nucleus accumbens and the medial prefrontal cortex. Thus, dopamine receptor agonists (pramipexole), monoamine oxidase inhibitors (selegiline), dopamine reuptake inhibitors, psychostimulants, and NMDA antagonists (memantine) might be useful for preventing anhedonia and hopelessness in individuals at risk for trauma-induced depression or to treat those who have already developed depression secondary to stress.

Additionally, Davidson has questioned whether repeated practice in techniques of emotion regulation, such as meditation and various cognitive behavioral techniques, could lead to enduring changes in patterns of brain activation. At least one study has shown that obsessive-compulsive patients treated with cognitive behavioral therapy experience changes in regional brain activity comparable to those produced by medication (Baxter et al. 1992). Future research might assess regional brain activity and indices of dopaminergic function before and after treatment with cognitive behavioral therapies based on learned optimism (Seligman 1991, 2002), which are designed to enhance positive emotions as well as pleasurable and rewarding experiences.

The HPA Axis in Stress-Induced Depression and Stress Resilience

Alterations in HPA axis physiology and functioning consistently have been reported in patients diagnosed with major depression. In response to acute and chronic stress, the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus secretes corticotropin releasing factor (CRF), which in turn stimulates the anterior pituitary gland to synthesize and release adrenocorticotropin (ACTH). ACTH then stimulates the synthesis and release of adrenal cortical glucocorticoids. Cortisol mobilizes and replenishes energy stores, inhibits growth and reproductive systems, contains the immune response, and affects behavior through actions on multiple

neurotransmitter systems and brain regions (reviewed in Hasler et al. 2004, Yehuda 2002).

In a subset of depressed patients (approximately 50%), the HPA axis appears to be hyperactive. Evidence of hyperactivity includes increased concentrations of CRH in cerebral spinal fluid, increased urinary free cortisol, blunted ACTH response to CRH administration, and decreased tendency for the synthetic glucocorticoid dexamethasone (measured through the dexamethasone suppression test) to suppress plasma cortisol. Antidepressants have been shown to normalize this excessive activation of the HPA axis in patients with major depression (reviewed in Nestler et al. 2002).

Dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) is another adrenal steroid that is released under stress. In response to fluctuating levels of ACTH, DHEA is released synchronously and episodically with cortisol. In the brain, DHEA's antiglucocorticoid and antiglutamatergic activity may confer neuroprotection (reviewed in Charney 2004). Data supporting DHEA as a possible neurobiological resilience and stress-protective factor include a negative correlation between DHEA reactivity (in response to ACTH administration) and severity of PTSD symptoms (Rasmusson et al. 2004), a negative correlation between plasma DHEA levels and depression (Goodyer et al. 1998), and a negative relationship between DHEA/cortisol ratio and dissociation, as well as a positive correlation between DHEA/cortisol ratio and performance among elite special forces soldiers undergoing intensive survival training (Morgan et al. 2004). Furthermore, DHEA administration has been shown to have antidepressant effects in patients with major depression (Wolkowitz et al. 1999).

Clinical research also has consistently reported reduced hippocampal volume in subjects with major depression (Bremner et al. 2000, Sheline 1999). In some studies, these reductions in hippocampal volume have been associated with depression and with the deficits in cognitive capacities (e.g., short-term declarative memory) that are commonly observed in depression and are mediated by the hippocampus (Sheline 1999). Preclinical research has clearly demonstrated that prolonged stress-related elevations in glucocorticoids may cause damage to CA3 pyramidal neurons of the hippocampus, with reductions in dendritic branching, a loss of dendritic spines, and a reduction in the growth of new granule cell neurons in the dentate gyrus (Sapolsky 2003). Because the hippocampus exerts inhibitory control over the HPA axis, damage to the hippocampus may result in even greater increases in glucocorticoids, with additional ensuing damage to the hippocampus.

CRF is one of the most important mediators of the stress response. CRH-containing neurons are located in the hypothalamus and throughout the brain. CRH is known to initiate the neuroendocrine response to stress by enhancing pituitary release of ACTH, and LC release of norepinephrine in the PVN, hippocampus, and PFC (Grammatopoulos & Chrousos 2002). Centrally administered CRF produces a number of symptoms and behaviors commonly seen in depression and anxiety, such as increased heart rate, increased blood pressure, decreased appetite, decreased sexual activity, increased arousal, and a reduction in reward expectations

(Owens & Nemeroff 1991). Both CRH-1 and CRH-2 receptors appear to play an important role in the stress response. Evidence suggests that activation of CRH-1 receptors may be responsible for anxiety-like responses, whereas stimulation of CRH-2 receptors may produce anxiolytic-like responses (Bale et al. 2000, 2002). Psychological and physiological responses to stress may be determined, in part, by regulation of these two CRH receptor types in critical brain regions. Furthermore, psychobiological resilience to stress-induced disorders such as PTSD and depression may be related to the organism's ability to restrain or adjust the initial CRH response to acute stress as well as the prolonged CRH response to chronic stress

Studies investigating the effects of postnatal maternal separation have consistently demonstrated that early stress can promote long-term changes in many of the brain regions and neurotransmitter systems that have been implicated in the pathophysiology of depression and PTSD. For example, maternal separation has been associated with chronic hyper-responsivity of the HPA axis and the LC/NE system, with resultant exaggerated "emotional" reactivity and exaggerated anxiety and/or fear-related responses to stress (Ladd et al. 2000, Liu et al. 2000). It is believed that neurobiological alterations associated with early adverse experiences, such as maternal separation, confer a vulnerability to later development of stress-related disorders, such as depression.

When compared with maternally separated rats or nonhandled rats, the rats that receive 15 minutes of handling per day during the first three weeks of life have demonstrated reduced stress reactivity to stressors in adulthood, reduced fearfulness in novel environments, reduced ACTH and corticosterone responses to stressors, and a more rapid return of corticosterone levels to baseline after exposure to stressors. Thus, early caregiving environments (both depriving and nurturing) appear to "program" the development of stress-related neurobiological systems. Early deprivation promotes future exaggerated neurobiological stress reactivity and vulnerability to depression, whereas early nurturing appears to have the opposite effect (reviewed in Kaufman et al. 2000).

Importantly, evidence also exists that even after early stress-induced (through maternal separation) neurobiological and behavioral alterations have developed, these alterations can be modified by subsequent supportive maternal caregiving and/or pharmacological interventions (Caldji et al. 1998, Kuhn & Schanberg 1998). In animal "adoption" studies, the neurobiological alterations observed in maternally separated rats are reversed if those rats are subsequently raised with "optimal parenting" (i.e., raised by high-licking and -grooming adult females). A variety of pharmacological agents (e.g., SSRIs, benzodiazepines, phenytoin, and adrenal steroid inhibitors) can also prevent or reverse many of the neurobiological alterations (including alterations in the HPA axis) that develop as a result of early life stress (reviewed in Kaufman et al. 2000).

The findings discussed above have implications with regard to stress resilience and the prevention/reversal of stress-induced alterations in neurobiological systems, behaviors, and disorders. For example, it may be possible to enhance stress

resilience in at-risk or already symptomatic individuals by providing nurturing caregiving environments and/or by administering pharmacological agents that stabilize HPA axis functioning. It is possible that blockade of CRF overdrive with CRF antagonists would serve as an anxiolytic, antidepressant, and/or preventive agent for the development of stress-induced mood and anxiety-related disorders. It is also possible that placing traumatized or neglected children (and perhaps even adults) into nurturing and caregiving environments would reverse some of the neurobiological alterations (e.g., sensitization of HPA axis and noradrenergic system) and psychological symptoms (e.g., symptoms of depression and PTSD) that have already developed because of stress.

SELECTED PSYCHOSOCIAL FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH RESILIENCE TO STRESS AND STRESS-INDUCED DEPRESSION

An enormous body of research has been published on psychosocial factors associated with resilience to stress and stress-induced mood and anxiety disorders (Luther & Cicchetti 2000, Garmezy et al. 1984, Masten et al. 1998, Werner & Smith 1992). In this section, we touch on a number of these factors and relate them to some of the above-mentioned neurobiological factors that have been associated with stress resilience as well as with stress-induced depression. We discuss five basic psychosocial resilience factors. These are: (a) positive emotions (including optimism and humor), (b) cognitive flexibility (including positive explanatory style, positive reappraisal, and acceptance), (c) meaning (including religion, spirituality, and altruism), (d) social support (including role models), and (e) active coping style (including exercise and training).

Positive Emotions (Including Optimism and Humor)

POSITIVE EMOTIONS AND OPTIMISM Resilient individuals are generally optimistic and are characterized by high positive emotionality (Block & Kremen 1996, Klohnen 1996). Optimism has been associated with greater life satisfaction (Chang et al. 1997) as well as with increased psychological well-being and health (Affleck & Tennen 1996, Goldman et al. 1996). Optimism and positive emotionality appear to play an important role in the capacity to tolerate stressful events, and have been associated with reduced stress-related illness and accompanying use of medical services, as well as with reduced mood disturbances in individuals exposed to Scud missile attacks (Zeidner & Hammer 1992), breast cancer (Carver et al. 1993), and open-heart surgery (Scheier et al. 1989).

Positive and negative emotions frequently co-occur in the same individual during chronic periods of high stress (Folkman & Moskowitz 2000). This is true for individuals with severe or chronic illnesses (Viney 1986), for patients with spinal cord injuries (Wortman & Silver 1987), and for caregiving partners of men with

AIDS (Folkman 1997). It has been proposed that positive affect, in the context of chronic stress, has adaptive value (Folkman & Moskowitz 2000, Lazarus et al. 1980). Positive emotions replenish depleted resources, provide a respite, and support coping efforts (Folkman & Moskowitz 2000).

Fredrickson (2001) has developed a broaden-and-build theory to describe the function of positive emotions. According to this theory, negative emotions heighten autonomic activity and narrow attention in order to support specific actions such as attack or escape. Positive emotions (e.g., joy, interest, contentment, pride, and love), on the other hand, tend to decrease autonomic arousal and to broaden one's focus of attention with reliance on creativity, exploration, and flexibility in thinking (Folkman & Moskowitz 2000, Isen et al. 1987). The result is an expansion and improvement of stress-related coping mechanisms such as positive reappraisal, goal-directed problem-focused coping, and infusion of ordinary events with positive meaning. Over time, the broadening that accompanies positive emotions helps to build enduring physical, psychological, intellectual, and social resources (Fredrickson 2001).

Unlike optimists, individuals who suffer with depression commonly experience anhedonia, low levels of positive emotion, diminished responsiveness to pleasurable stimuli, and an attentional bias toward depression-congruent information such as sad, unpleasant, and negative words, facial expressions, and memories (reviewed in Hasler 2004). As noted earlier, these symptoms may in part reflect decreased dopamine activity, deficits in the reinforcing effects of reward, and possible underactivation of the brain reward system. It is likely that neurobiological contributions to low levels of positive emotion are highly influenced by genetic and developmental/learning factors.

HUMOR The appreciation and use of humor also characterizes many people who exhibit stress resilience. In studies of resilient Vietnam combat veterans (Hendin & Haas 1984), surgical patients (Carver et al. 1993), cancer patients (Culver et al. 2002), and at-risk children (Werner & Smith 1992, Wolin & Wolin 1993), humor has been identified as an important coping mechanism that reduces the threatening nature of stressful situations through cognitive reappraisal (Martin 2003).

Humor has also been identified as one of the most mature defense mechanisms (Vaillant 1977) and as a coping strategy that may lessen the likelihood of developing stress-induced depression. For example, in a study of the mothers of children undergoing bone marrow transplantation, Manne et al. (2003) found that humor was associated with reductions in maternal depressive symptoms. Similarly, Thorson & Powell (1994) and Deaner & McConatha (1993) have reported a negative relationship between sense of humor and depression. It has been suggested that humor may lessen depressive symptoms by reframing a situation as less threatening and thereby fostering a positive perspective on challenging circumstances (Folkman et al. 1991), by reducing tension and discomfort (Vaillant 1992), and by attracting social support (Silver et al. 1990).

Humor has been shown to activate a network of subcortical regions that constitute core elements of the dopaminergic reward system (Mobbs et al. 2003, Moran et al. 2004). In an event-related functional magnetic resonance imaging study of healthy volunteers, Mobbs et al. (2003) found that funny cartoons, in comparison with nonfunny cartoons, elicited activation of the amygdala, ventral striatum/nucleus accumbens, ventral tegmental area, anterior thalamus, and subadjacent hypothalamus. A time-series analysis showed that activity in the nucleus accumbens increased with degree of humor intensity. The nucleus accumbens has been repeatedly linked to psychologically and pharmacologically mediated rewards, and the amygdala has been associated with processing of positive emotions, laughter, and reward magnitude, in addition to its well-known role in fear and fear-related behaviors (Mobbs et al. 2003, Moran et al. 2004).

Cognitive Flexibility (Including Positive Explanatory Style, Positive Reappraisal, and Acceptance)

EXPLANATORY STYLE Resilient and optimistic individuals tend to possess a specific explanatory style that allows them to persevere, embrace challenges, and grow from failure. Seligman and colleagues (Seligman et al. 1988) have proposed that explanatory style has two critical dimensions: permanence and pervasiveness. When faced with difficult problems, resilient individuals do not automatically blame themselves or others for the problem, imagine that the problem is unsolvable, or worry that the problem will affect all areas of their life. Instead, they tend to place blame where it realistically belongs, they assess the difficulty as temporary and usually solvable, and they view the problem as affecting only limited areas of their life.

Explanatory style has been associated with depression. For example, adults diagnosed with clinical depression tend to use permanent and universal explanatory styles to explain bad events. As depressive symptoms subside, explanatory style for bad events becomes increasingly temporary and specific (Peterson & Seligman 1984). Similarly, explanatory style appears to be a strong predictor of depression in children (Seligman 1988, 2002).

COGNITIVE REAPPRAISAL The ability to cognitively reappraise, reframe, or find positive meaning in an adverse event is characteristic of many hardy and resilient individuals. Hardiness/resilience has been associated with a tendency to perceive potentially stressful events in less-threatening terms (Kobasa 1979, Tugade 2004) and to remain optimistic about the ability to cope with stressors. For example, Florian and colleagues (Florian et al. 1995) found that commitment to training and sense of control over stressors among 276 Israeli soldiers predicted mental health at the end of an intensive four-month combat training period. Commitment improved mental health largely by reducing appraisal of threat, whereas control improved mental health by enhancing the appraisal that one could effectively deal with the problem through active problem solving.

In summarizing a large body of literature on resilience, Schaefer & Moos (1992, 1998) concluded that redefining a crisis as a challenge and/or attributing meaning to it tends to result in a more positive outcome. Consistent with this assessment, Tugade & Fredrickson (2002) reported that resilient individuals tended to find greater positive meaning within daily life stressors than did nonresilient individuals.

Janoff-Bulman (1992) has proposed that trauma-related changes in psychology and personality result from questioning, shattering, and rebuilding one's basic assumptions about the world. In her model, lessons learned from trauma might involve greater appreciation for one's already existing strengths (e.g., courage), the development of admirable characteristics (e.g., wisdom), a realization that life is precious, and a shifting of one's priorities. Positive reinterpretation of stressful events has also been associated with stress-related growth in which individuals "learn something from the experience" and/or "grow as a person as a result of the adverse experience" (Park et al. 1996).

A surprisingly high percentage of people describe the impact of their own life crises as both positive and beneficial. Posttraumatic growth has been described in survivors of war, disasters, divorce, and medical conditions such as cancer, cardiac disease, stroke, bone marrow transplantation, and HIV/AIDS. Reported benefits have included a greater sense of kinship with humanity and an enhanced sense of community, greater compassion and acceptance of others, closer ties with family and friends, renewed religious faith, greater appreciation of nature, improved self-esteem and self-respect, increased emotional strength, the development of effective coping skills, commitment to a healthier lifestyle, enhanced wisdom and maturity, greater appreciation of life, and newfound meaning and purpose, often with a shift in values, priorities, perspective, and/or philosophy (reviewed in Anderson & Anderson 2003, Tedeschi et al. 1998).

A recent brain-imaging study has shown that cognitive reappraisal can influence brain regions involved in emotion processing. In a study of healthy volunteers (Ochsner et al. 2002), subjects were asked to view aversive photographs and were given instructions to increase, maintain, or decrease their emotional response to the photographs. Cognitive reappraisal of aversive photographs resulted in decreased negative affect, increased activation of the lateral and medial prefrontal cortex, and decreased activation of the amygdala and medial orbitofrontal cortex. These results suggest that regulation and reappraisal of feelings and thoughts, capacities that are important for stress resilience, depend on effective prefrontal cortical modulation of emotion-processing systems (e.g., amygdala and medial orbitofrontal cortex).

ACCEPTANCE Many hardy individuals cite acceptance as a key ingredient in their ability to tolerate highly stressful circumstances. Acceptance has been described as a common trait among survivors of extreme environmental hardship and threats to life (Siebert 1996) and among highly successful learning-disabled adults (Gerber et al. 1990). Acceptance has also been associated with better psychological and physical health in Mexican American and African American adolescents, fewer

depressive symptoms among mothers coping with children who are undergoing bone marrow transplantation (Manne et al. 2003), and reduced levels of post-traumatic stress symptoms in a nationwide survey of individuals shortly after the terrorism attacks of September 11, 2001 (Silver et al. 2002). In fact, acceptance has been recommended as a coping mechanism to be used in families dealing with pediatric cancer (Health 1996, Kazak et al. 1999).

It is important to note that acceptance is not the same as resignation (Reed et al. 1994). For example, Alcoholics Anonymous members use the Serenity Prayer to express acceptance: "God, grant me the serenity to accept the things I cannot change, courage to change the things I can, and the wisdom to know the difference." In a study of cancer patients recovering from surgery, Carver et al. (1993) found that acceptance was the most commonly reported response at multiple evaluation points during the first year post-surgery, and that acceptance predicted less distress. In addition, optimists were more likely to engage in acceptance than were pessimists. The authors suggested that optimists tended to have overall positive expectancies for the future. This is generally not true for individuals suffering with depression. Although their diagnosis of cancer was a setback, optimists believed that they would experience a good outcome, which likely made it easier for them to accept their diagnosis and to deal with problems that were possible to change (Carver et al. 1993).

Spirituality (Including Religion, Spirituality, and Altruism)

RELIGION AND SPIRITUALITY One important path to meaning comes from religious and spiritual beliefs and practices. Religion and spirituality provide a framework for understanding adversity and making sense of tragedy. Recent meta-analyses have concluded that religion and spirituality may have protective effects on physical and emotional well-being among healthy individuals and may enhance coping in people who are suffering with medical illnesses. In an analysis of 42 independent samples involving 126,000 people, McCullough et al. (2000) found that religious involvement was associated with lower odds of death (higher odds of survival). Although the effect size was small, the religious involvement—mortality association was nontrivial and considered to have practical significance given that the criterion variable was mortality (McCullough et al. 2000).

Higher levels of religiousness also have been associated with lower levels of depression in community-dwelling elderly people living in the United States and Europe (Braam et al. 2001), medically ill older patients (Koenig et al. 1998), elderly patients recovering from hip surgery (Pressman et al. 1990), bereaved adults (Borestein et al. 1973), and Protestant college students possessing a strong intrinsic orientation toward religion (Donahue 1985). Similarly, lower levels of suicidality have been reported in religious compared with nonreligious adolescents (Donahue & Benson 1995). In a study of 838 consecutively admitted medical patients age 50 or older, Koenig et al. (2004) found consistent relationships between religiousness and spirituality and fewer depressive symptoms. In

longitudinal studies, religiousness has also predicted faster remission from depression in community-dwelling and medically hospitalized older individuals (Braam et al. 1997, Koenig et al. 1998). Overall, it appears that many people use religious activities, personal religiousness, and spiritual experiences to cope with illness and that these religious practices buffer against the likelihood of developing depressive symptoms.

Some evidence suggests that variability in 5-HT1A receptor density in the dorsal raphe nuclei, the hippocampal formation, and the neocortex is related to spiritual experiences (Borg 2003). Serotonin's potential role in spiritual experiences is further supported by observations that drugs known to affect the serotonin system, such as lysergic acid diethylamide (LSD), N,N-dimethyltryptamine, 3,4-methylenedioxymethamphetamine, psilocybin, and mescaline, often elicit a sense of insight, spiritual awareness, mystical experiences, and religious ecstasy, as well as distorted perceptions and illusions (Borg 2003). As noted above, serotonin and the 5-HT1A receptor have been strongly implicated in the pathophysiology of depression.

ALTRUISM Religion is not the only framework through which to construct meaning in the face of adversity. Some people find meaning by contributing to society, providing for their families, or striving for worthy work-related goals. For children who have been raised in a variety of stressful environments, altruism consistently has been associated with successful adaptation (Bleuler 1984). During WWII, the phenomenon known as "required helpfulness" was first described. Citizens who cared for the immediate needs of others after aerial bombardments developed fewer trauma-related mood and anxiety symptoms than expected, and individuals with pre-air raid psychological syndromes actually experienced a decrease in their symptoms after bombardments if they performed personally satisfying tasks that were viewed by others as socially necessary (Rachman 1979). Particularly inspiring are individuals who find meaning by embracing a survivor mission. The survivor mission is a direct outgrowth of personal trauma, in which the survivor turns tragedy into activism. Examples include the women who founded Mothers Against Drunk Driving after their children had been injured by drunk drivers, and the young amputee who founded the Marathon of Hope (an annual run across Canada), which has since raised nearly \$300 million for cancer research. It is important to note that finding meaning in tragedy does not typically counteract all of the negative consequences of trauma. Rather, the discovery of benefits or meaning may coexist with aversive outcomes as survivors attempt to reframe and reconstruct their world (Anderson & Anderson 2003).

Social Support (Including Role Models)

SOCIAL SUPPORT Social support has been one of the most widely studied psychosocial factors in relation to health and disease. Theoretical models of social support have typically described the social network as having a structural dimension, including social network size and frequency of social interactions, and a functional

dimension, with emotional and instrumental components (Wills & Fegan 2001). Social isolation and low levels of social support consistently have been associated with higher levels of stress, depression, posttraumatic stress disorder, and increased morbidity and mortality in a host of medical illnesses, whereas high levels of social support have been associated with positive outcomes following a wide variety of stressors (Resick 2001). The relationship between good social support and positive mental and physical health outcomes has been observed in inner-city children, college students, blue-collar workers, unemployed workers, business executives, new mothers, widows, and parents of children with serious medical illnesses (Resick 2001).

Decreased social support has also been associated with major depression (Brugha 1995, Paykel 1994), dysthymia (Oxman & Hull 2001), seasonal affective disorder (Michalak et al. 2003, 2004), and depression in comorbid medical illnesses including multiple sclerosis (Mohr et al. 2004), cancer (Manne et al. 1999), cardiac illness (Revenson et al. 1991), and rheumatoid arthritis (Revenson et al. 1991). On the other hand, increased social support has been associated with decreased risk of developing depression, decreased functional impairment in depression (Travis 2004), and greater likelihood of remission of depression (Oxman & Hull 2001, Sayal et al. 2002). To be helpful in depression, social support must be positive, rather than negative, and the best source of support may vary depending on developmental stage. For example, in early adolescence, parental support is usually more important than peer support (Stice et al. 2004). This may not be the case for older adolescents.

Increased social support appears to have protective and buffering effects on mental and physical illness. Rich social networks and emotional support may enhance mental and physical health by reducing the rate at which individuals engage in high-risk behaviors (e.g., smoking, excess alcohol and fatty food intake) (Rozanski et al. 1999), fostering effective coping strategies (Holahan et al. 1995), encouraging less-debilitating appraisals of threat (Fontana et al. 1989), counteracting feelings of loneliness (Bisschop et al. 2004), increasing feelings of self-efficacy, reducing functional disability (Hays et al. 2001, Travis et al. 2004), and increasing treatment compliance. As described below, social support also appears to have neurobiological effects that foster resilience and buffer against illness and the development of depression.

Neural mechanisms underlying the processing of social information and regulation of social behavior (including social recognition, nurturing behavior, and the development of specific social preferences) are undoubtedly complex, involving multiple brain regions, numerous biological pathways, neurotransmitter systems, and neuropeptides. Of particular importance for social behaviors are the neuropeptides oxytocin and vasopressin. Oxytocin is known to play a role in parturition, lactation, regulation of social attachment, and promotion of positive social interactions (Heinrichs et al. 2003, Henrich & Boyd 2001, Insel & Young 2001). In rat pups, oxytocin is critical for learning social cues, such as recognizing the mother rat, but not for learning nonsocial cues. Oxytocin knockout mice exhibit a specific

deficit in social recognition that is fully restored by oxytocin infusion (Ferguson et al. 2000).

Oxytocin, along with prolactin, also serves as a central neuroendocrine mediator of maternal care (Insel & Young 2001). Oxytocin has been shown to promote approach behaviors in rat mothers toward their young, and prolactin has been shown to enhance maternal retrieval and nest building in mice. The medial preoptic area, the olfactory bulb, the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis, and the ventral tegmental area all have been implicated in the initiation and maintenance of maternal care (Corodimas et al. 1992, Numan & Sheehan 1997, Pedersen et al. 1994). Prior experience appears to interact with these neuroendocrine mediators, as a previous history of parental care enhances CNS oxytocin release (Kendrick et al. 1997). In addition, oxytocin and vasopressin are critically involved in another important form of social behavior, adult pair bonding.

Finally, oxytocin appears to have behavioral and physiological stress-attenuating and anxiolytic effects (Heinrichs et al. 2003). Fear and stress-induced release of oxytocin has been shown to reduce anxiety and stress-related behaviors in rodents (Carter & Altemus 1997, Heinrichs et al. 2003), and has been associated with attenuated secretion of ACTH, corticosterone, and catecholamines in lactating rats (Heinrichs et al. 2003). Similarly, in humans, Altemus et al. (1994) found reduced plasma ACTH, cortisol, and glucose responses to physical stress, and Heinrichs et al. (2003) reported attenuated reactivity of the pituitary adrenal axis to psychosocial stress in postpartum lactating women compared with nonlactating women.

In a recent study (Heinrichs et al. 2003) of healthy men who underwent the Trier Social Stress Test, subjects who received oxytocin, social support, or both oxytocin and social support experienced an increase in calmness during the test procedure, whereas subjects who received neither oxytocin nor social support experienced a decrease in calmness and an increase in anxiety. Subjects who received the combination of social support and oxytocin exhibited the lowest cortisol responses to stress and the greatest increases in calmness and decreases in anxiety.

Taken together, preclinical and clinical studies suggest that social support enhances multiple aspects of physical health and plays a key role in reducing stress and depression. These effects of social support appear to be mediated, in part, through effects on other psychosocial factors, such as optimism, and through effects on multiple neurobiological factors. Oxytocin appears to be of particular importance because of its effects on prosocial behavior and its inhibitory effects on multiple stress-activated neuroendocrine systems.

ROLE MODELS Strong role models and mentors serve an important educational and developmental function for resilient individuals. At every stage of life, observation and imitation constitute powerful forms of learning that can alter the course of one's development. This is particularly true for childhood and adolescence, when the nervous system is changing rapidly and when habitual styles of thinking and behavior are becoming consolidated.

In the lives of children and adolescents, nonparental adults may play formative roles in development by conveying knowledge and skills, challenging youth with new perspectives, providing dependable support, motivating and inspiring hard work, promoting moral values, nourishing self-esteem, and facilitating occupational ambitions (Hirsch et al. 2002). This is particularly true for natural mentors (i.e., nonparental adults including kin, neighbors, teachers, and coaches who are members of the mentored youth's natural social network). For example, in a study by Rhodes et al. (2002) of 770 adolescents from a large city in the Midwest, 52% reported having a natural mentor. Those with a natural mentor reported less marijuana use, less nonviolent delinquency, more positive attitudes toward school, higher school attachment and school efficacy, and a stronger belief in the importance of doing well in school. Natural mentors had a direct effect on reducing problem behaviors and increasing positive school attitudes, as well as an indirect effect in helping their mentored youths avoid negative peers.

Having a nonparental natural mentor can also help to buffer against the development of depression. Among 129 young African American mothers, those with natural mentors had lower levels of depression and benefited more from social support than did mothers without natural mentors (Rhodes et al. 1992). Having a mentor appeared to moderate the relationship between depression and social support and relationship problems. Similar findings have been reported in Latino adolescent mothers.

The lasting effect of role models and mentors undoubtedly depends on complex neurobiological circuitry involved in learning and memory as well as reward and attachment. From resilient role models one may learn a host of strategies to diminish the likelihood of developing stress-induced depression and/or to manage symptoms if they develop. Strategies include the fostering of psychosocial resilience factors, many of which are discussed in this review, including positive emotions, cognitive flexibility, optimism, meaning, social support, and active coping.

Active Coping Style (Including Exercise)

ACTIVE COPING At least 400 ways of coping have been identified in the scientific literature (Skinner et al. 2003). Two common categorical approaches to classifying coping mechanisms include problem- versus emotion-focused coping and approach versus avoidance coping. In this section, we discuss the relationship between depression and passive (avoidance, emotion-focused) coping and between resilience and active (approach, problem-focused) coping.

In general, resilient or hardy individuals have been described as using active coping mechanisms when dealing with stressful life situations (Moos & Schaefer 1993). In a study of undergraduate students, Maddi (1999a,b) found that high scores in hardiness were positively correlated with active coping and planning, whereas low scores in hardiness were associated with denial, behavioral and mental disengagement, and proneness to cope with stress by using alcohol (Maddi 1999a,b). Active coping (seeking social support, adopting a fighting spirit,

reframing stressors in a positive light) has also been associated with improved well-being, fewer psychological symptoms, and the ability to manage stressful circumstances among college students (Valentiner 1994), at-risk children (Werner & Smith 1992), traumatized adults and depressed adults (Fondacaro & Moos 1989), and patients with medical conditions such as cardiac illness (Holahan et al. 1995).

Depression has been associated with passive coping style in clinical mental health populations, in community populations, and in patients with medical conditions. Studies of both clinical and community samples have shown passive, avoidant, and emotion-oriented coping strategies to be associated with higher levels of depressive symptoms, and active strategies (which directly address stressors and modulate emotional reactions) to be associated with lower levels of depression (Billings & Moos 1984, Endler & Parker 1990, Folkman & Lazarus 1980). For example, among 373 normal adolescents, Muris and colleagues (Muris et al. 2001) found that depression was associated with high levels of parental rejection, negative attributions, and passive coping, as well as low levels of active coping and self-efficacy. Furthermore, evidence suggests that coping style not only predicts the development of depression but also that depression may influence coping style.

From a neurobiological perspective, active coping at the time of stress or trauma may decrease the likelihood of developing fear-conditioned associations to the trauma (reviewed in LeDoux & Gorman 2001). In addition, active coping at the time of re-exposure to already established fear-conditioned stimuli may decrease the intensity of fear-conditioned memories and responses. Conditioned stimuli become integrated with unconditioned stimuli in the lateral nucleus of the amygdala. Later, when the organism is re-exposed to the fear-arousing conditioned stimulus, this stimulus is encoded in the lateral nucleus. The lateral nucleus then activates the central nucleus, which in turn activates brainstem-mediated fear responses, including passive freezing behavior as well as autonomic and endocrine responses. However, animal studies have shown that if rats are active (i.e., move to another place) during re-exposure to the conditioned stimulus, the conditioned stimulus is terminated and information flow is redirected from the lateral nucleus to the basal nucleus instead of to the central nucleus. The basal nucleus then relays information to motor circuits in the ventral striatum. LeDoux & Gorman (2001) have suggested that this redirection of information only takes place if the organism is active and not passive. It is possible, then, that active coping may prevent fear conditioning or decrease the intensity of already established fear-conditioned memories and responses and, in so doing, may decrease the likelihood of developing trauma-related anxiety and mood disorders as well as trauma-related functional impairment.

EXERCISE In both cross-sectional and prospective studies, individuals who exercise consistently have been found to report lower depression scores than those of individuals who do not exercise (Brosse et al. 2002, Camacho et al. 1991). Exercise training has been shown to improve depressive symptoms in healthy

subjects (DiLorenzo et al. 1999) and in patients with cancer (Segar et al. 1998), neuromuscular disorders (Brosse et al. 2002), cardiac conditions (Beniamini et al. 1997), and chronic pulmonary obstructive disease (Emery et al. 1998).

Exercise training has been effective in treating clinical depression among young adults (Martinsen et al. 1985) and middle- as well as older-age adults (Blumenthal et al. 1999, Singh et al. 2001). For example, in a randomized controlled study of 156 middle-aged adults with MDD, Blumenthal et al. (1999) reported similar and significant reductions in depression scores among subjects treated with 16 weeks of aerobic exercise, sertraline, or the combination of aerobic exercise and sertraline. Rates of remission in the three groups ranged from 60% to 69%. Response rate was significantly faster for sertraline; relapse rate 10 months after remission was significantly lower in the exercise alone group (Babyak et al. 2000, Salmon 2001). In addition, during the follow-up period those who exercised on their own had a nearly 50% reduction in probability of relapse.

In meta-analyses of studies involving the relationship between exercise and depression, subjects who exercised reported reductions in depressive symptoms equal to subjects treated with cognitive behavioral therapy, and substantially greater than reductions in subjects receiving no treatment (Lawlor & Hopker 2001, Manber et al. 2002). It is important to note that many of the published studies reporting positive effects of exercise on depression have problematic methodological flaws. Nevertheless, the scientific literature overall supports a positive relationship between exercise and psychological well-being and between exercise and reduction in symptoms of depression.

A number of mechanisms have been proposed to explain the antidepressant effects of exercise. Exercise has been associated with increases in plasma monoamines and free tryptophan levels. It is possible that exercise affects alterations in monoamine functioning commonly seen in depression (Brosse et al. 2002). It is also possible that the antidepressant effects of aerobic exercise are mediated, at least in part, by the HPA axis and/or B-endorphins. As noted above, a substantial subgroup of individuals with major depression exhibit hyperactivity of the HPA axis, as evidenced by elevated CSF, CRH, and plasma cortisol, and nonsuppression of endogenous cortisol following dexamethasone challenge. Exercise-trained individuals, on the other hand, tend to display attenuated HPA axis responses to exercise and mental stress (Dienstbier 1991, Luger et al. 1987, Wittert et al. 1996). Exercise also leads to a rapid increase in B-endorphins and an associated elevation in mood that is attenuated by administration of the opiate antagonist naloxone (Hoffmann et al. 1990, Janal et al. 1984).

From a genetic standpoint, aerobic exercise induces expression of multiple genes known to be involved in plasticity and neurogenesis (Cotman & Berchtold 2002). For example, increased levels of hippocampal neurotrophic factors BDNF, BDNF mRNA, NGF, and 2(FGF-2) have been reported in rodents after days to weeks of wheel-running (reviewed in Cotman & Berchtold 2002). BDNF, in particular, is considered an important mediator of synaptic efficacy, use-dependent plasticity, connectivity, cell survival, neurogenesis, and learning (Cotman &

Berchtold 2002). Acute and chronic stress decrease expression of neurotrophic factors, such as BDNF, in the hippocampus, and deficiencies in neurotrophic factors may contribute to states of depression (Smith et al. 1995). Thus, it has been hypothesized that exercise reverses neurotrophic deficiencies in depression and improves clinical symptoms by increasing gene expression of hippocampal neurotrophic factors, with a subsequent strengthening of neuronal structure and facilitation of synaptic transmission.

Of particular interest for the study of resilience is the preclinical finding that stress-induced decreases in hippocampal BDNF mRNA can be prevented by one week of voluntary wheel-running exercise (Russo-Neustadt et al. 2001). The capacity for aerobic exercise to prevent stress-induced anxiety and depression is an important area of study in both animals and humans. In research related to exercise and its effect on anxiety and depression, it will also be important to study interactions between CNS neurotransmitters (e.g., monoamines) and peripheral factors (e.g., estrogen, corticosterone) known to have relevance for gene expression of neurotrophic factors and for symptoms of major depression.

INTERACTIONS INVOLVING RISK AND RESILIENCE FACTORS

It is important to emphasize that the neurobiological and psychosocial risk and resilience factors we have discussed do not operate in isolation. Instead, they interact with and influence multiple other risk and resilience factors. For example, LC/NE hyperactivity, which is commonly seen in anxiety disorders and in a subgroup of patients with major depression, is regulated by a variety of neurotransmitters and neuropeptides, with CRF and glutamate having stimulatory effects, and norepinephrine, epinephrine, NPY, endogenous opiates, GABA, benzodiazepines, and serotonin having inhibitory effects (Morgan et al. 2003). Similarly, the relationship between religion/spirituality and stress resilience or stress-induced depression is mediated, in large part, through multiple other resilience factors. Religion/spirituality is typically associated with optimism and positive emotions, purpose and meaning in life, a deep and broad form of social support, rest and rejuvenation, greater access to resources (through regular attendance at church/services), and a healthy lifestyle, all of which have been associated with stress resilience.

Of note, bolstering one resilience factor often has positive effects on other resilience factors. Using a time-lag model for the prediction of depression, Holahan et al. (1995) found that high social support predicted less subsequent depression in patients with acute and chronic cardiac illness, and that this relationship was partly mediated by the use of an active coping style. Importantly, in this cohort of patients, social support preceded and facilitated the use of active coping mechanisms. Similarly, administering a CRF antagonist to a chronically stressed individual would likely enhance resilience and lessen the chances of developing an anxiety or mood

disorder, partly through its influence on multiple neurobiological systems that are known to be involved in depression and anxiety (e.g., cortisol, NPY, NE, 5-HT).

CONCLUSIONS AND IMPLICATIONS

Numerous brain regions, neurotransmitter systems, genetic factors, and developmental influences are involved in stress resilience and stress-induced alterations in mood and anxiety. Important neurobiological resilience factors related to positive emotions, optimism, humor, spirituality, finding meaning, social support, and active coping likely include a highly functional dopamine-mediated reward system, absence of the short allele of the 5-HT transporter gene promoter polymorphism, and a serotonin system that remains effective during prolonged periods of high stress (without marked 5-HT depletion and 5-HT1A downregulation). Resilience factors also likely include a noradrenergic system that does not hyperrespond to stress and that returns rapidly to baseline as a result of factors such as robust NYP responsivity, absence of alpha-2cDel322-325-AR adrenoreceptor gene polymorphism, capacity to contain stress-induced CRF overdrive, and appropriate balance of neuromodulators and receptors (e.g., DHEA and cortisol, oxytocin and vasopressin, alpha-2a and alpha-2c adrenergic receptors, CRH-1 and CRH-2 receptors) in critical brain regions. Functional capacity of brain regions (e.g., prefrontal cortex, amygdala, hippocampus, dorsal raphe nucleus, and locus coeruleus) and neural pathways involved in the regulation of stress, fear, and mood are also a critical determinant of stress resilience versus stress-induced anxiety and depression. Numerous other factors that have not been included in this review, such as GABAbenzodiazepine receptor density and function, galanin responsivity to stress, and stress-induced release of estrogen and testosterone, have also been identified as potential resilience factors (Charney 2004).

The ability to recover rapidly after negative events is characteristic of most resilient individuals. Although hardy/resilient individuals experience event-related negative affect, they do not allow negative affect to persist, and many have the capacity to find meaning in adversity. This capacity to profit from information acquired as a result of negative events and to find meaning in these events may be important factors in facilitating rapid return of neurobiological stress systems to baseline. Analogously, Davidson et al. (2000) have suggested that failure to rapidly recover from aversive events can be an important risk factor for vulnerability to anxiety and mood disorders. This may be especially true when the failure to rapidly recover is accompanied by frequent or prolonged exposure to negative events, during which multiple neurobiological stress systems remain activated for lengthy periods.

In this chapter, we did not discuss the role of childhood stress in promoting future vulnerability or resilience to stress. Preclinical and clinical work suggests that moderate childhood stressors that can be successfully managed or mastered are likely to cause stress inoculation and stress resilience to subsequent stressors.

On the other hand, severe childhood stressors that cannot be managed or mastered are more likely to lead to stress sensitization and vulnerability to future stressors. Thus, although children should not be exposed to stressors that are overwhelming, they are likely to benefit from moderate stressors that they can successfully master.

Our brief review of the literature on neurobiological and psychosocial factors associated with stress resilience and stress-induced depression points to a number of possible interventions for individuals suffering from, or at risk for developing, stress-induced depression. Potential interventions include psychological, social, spiritual, and neurobiological approaches, or a combination of these approaches.

The most promising psychological approaches involve cognitive behavioral therapies that explore thoughts and feelings as they relate to behaviors. These therapies can teach individuals to become more optimistic, use more positive emotions, alter pessimistic explanatory styles of thinking, cognitively reappraise negative events, and find positive meaning in adverse circumstances. For example, individuals suffering with depression typically use explanatory styles of thinking that evaluate difficult problems as permanent, pervasive, and unsolvable. Resilient non-depressed individuals, on the other hand, view difficult problems as temporary, specific to the situation, and solvable. Cognitive-behavioral therapies help depressed patients recognize chronic pessimistic and depressive explanatory styles of thinking and to systematically change those styles of thinking. Cognitive-behavioral therapies also teach the patient to reappraise adverse events in less-threatening terms and to increase their appraisal of the likelihood for successful coping.

Social interventions also have the potential to enhance stress resilience. As noted earlier, low social support has been strongly associated with level of stress, anxiety, depression, posttraumatic stress disorder, and medical morbidity and mortality. On the other hand, increased social support appears to have protective and buffering effects on mental and physical health. Taken together, the literature on social support strongly suggests that interventions designed to enrich social networks and emotional support will enhance stress resilience and decrease the likelihood of developing stress-induced depression. Through effects on multiple neurobiological systems, enhanced emotional support also decreases medical morbidity.

In working with patients, it is important for therapists to thoroughly assess the extent of social network and the level of emotion support. Encouraging and facilitating expansion of positive and emotionally meaningful sources of social support (relationship with family, friends, and coworkers; membership in supportive organizations such as religious institutions) should be a priority for therapists who are working with depressed patients or those at risk for stress-induced disorders. Whenever possible, support should come from others within the individual's natural environment. For those who need outside support from volunteers, programs such as Project Head Start and Big Brothers Big Sisters have proven to be excellent models for promoting positive social support and resilience.

Although mental health workers typically shy away from discussions with patients about religion/spirituality, these practices are clearly associated with resilience and depression. It may be helpful for therapists to recommend and

encourage regular religious/spiritual practices in patients who are so inclined. For those who do not formally observe religious and/or spiritual traditions but who are drawn in this direction, the therapist might recommend serious exploration of one or more such practices. Furthermore, for all individuals, whether or not they participate in religious and/or spiritual practices, altruism can safely be recommended as an effective resilience factor. Altruism consistently has been related to resilience in both children and adults. Finally, other nontraditional therapies may also prove to be powerful tools for enhancing stress resilience, decreasing depression, and reducing the likelihood of developing stress-related symptoms of depression and anxiety. For example, aerobic exercise and meditation are both associated with resilience to stress and stress-related mental illness. Of note, many of the resilience factors that we have identified in this review can be enhanced through rigorous and systematic training.

Finally, interventions targeted at specific neurobiological risk and resilience factors may also prove to be effective for bolstering resilience against stress and stress-induced mood and anxiety disorders. For example, based on the literature cited in this review, one might hypothesize that SSRIs, tricyclic antidepressants, adrenergic blockers (i.e., clonidine, guanfacine, propranolol, prazosin), NPY, dopamine receptor agonists, monoamine oxidase inhibitors, dopamine reuptake inhibitors, CRF antagonists, and DHEA might each play a role in fostering stress resilience. Determining which pharmacological agents would be most helpful for particular at-risk or symptomatic individuals will be an important area for future investigation.

The study of stress resilience and the prevention of stress-induced anxiety and mood disorders is in its infancy. It is likely that the most effective strategies for promoting resilience will involve multiple coordinated psychosocial, spiritual, and neurobiological approaches. The bolstering of more than one resilience factor will likely have additive or synergistic effects on well-being. Furthermore, therapists who treat individuals suffering with depression are likely to experience greatest success when they actively focus on enhancing stress resilience as well as on reducing symptoms of psychopathology.

The Annual Review of Clinical Psychology is online at http://clinpsy.annualreviews.org

LITERATURE CITED

Abercrombie HC, Schaefer SM, Larson CL, Oakes TR. 1998. Metabolic rate in the right amygdala predicts negative affect in depressed patients. *Neuroreport* 9:3301–7

Abramson LY, Seligman ME, Teasdale JD. 1978. Learned helplessness in humans: critique and reformulation. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 87:49–74 Affleck G, Tennen H. 1996. Construing benefits from adversity: adaptational significance and dispositional underpinnings. *J. Personal.* 64:899–922

Altemus M, Deuster PA, Galliven E, Carter CS, Gold PW. 1995. Suppression of hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis responses to stress in lactating women.

- J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 80(10):2954–59
- Anderson NB, Anderson PE. 2003. Emotional Longevity: What Really Determines How Long You Live. New York: Viking
- Arango V, Underwood MD, Mann JJ. 2002. Serotonin brain circuits involved in major depression and suicide. *Prog. Brain Res.* 136: 443–53
- Babyak MA, Blumenthal JA, Herman S, Khatri PM, Doraiswamy PM, et al. 2000. Exercise treatment for major depression: maintenance of therapeutic benefit at 10 months. *Psychosom. Med.* 62:633–38
- Bale TL, Contarino A, Smith GW, Chan R, Gold LH, et al. 2000. Mice deficient for corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor-2 display anxiety-like behaviour and are hypersensitive to stress. Nat. Genet. 24:410–14
- Bale TL, Picetti R, Contarino A, Koob GF, Vale WW, Lee KF. 2002. Mice deficient for both corticotropin-releasing factor receptor 1 (crfr1) and crfr2 have an impaired stress response and display sexually dichotomous anxiety-like behavior. *J. Neurosci.* 22:193–99
- Baxter LR Jr, Schwartz JM, Bergman KS, Szuba MP, Guze BH, et al. 1992. Caudate glucose metabolic rate changes with both drug and behavior therapy for obsessive-compulsive disorder. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 49:681–89
- Beniamini Y, Rubenstein JJ, Zaichkowsky LD, Crim MC. 1997. Effects of high-intensity strength training on quality-of-life parameters in cardiac rehabilitation patients. Am. J. Cardiol. 80:841–46
- Benkelfat C, Ellenbogen MA, Dean P, Palmour RM, Young SN. 1994. Mood-lowering effect of tryptophan depletion. Enhanced susceptibility in young men at genetic risk for major affective disorders. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 51:687–97
- Billings AG, Moos RH. 1984. Coping, stress and social resources among adults with unipolar depression. J. Personal. Soc. Psychol. 46:877–91
- Bisschop MI, Kriegsman DMW, Beekman

- ATF, Deeg DJH. 2004. Chronic diseases and depression: the modifying role of psychosocial resources. *Soc. Sci. Med.* 4(59):721–33
- Bleuler M. 1984. Different forms of childhood stress and patterns of adult psychiatric outcome. In *Children at Risk for Schizophrenia: A Longitudinal Perspective*, ed. NS Watt, EJ Anthony, L Wynne, JE Rolf, pp. 537–42. New York: Cambridge Univ. Press
- Block J, Kremen AM. 1996. IQ and egoresiliency: conceptual and empirical connections and separateness. J. Personal. Soc. Psychol. 70:349–61
- Blumenthal JA, Babyak MA, Moore KA, Craighead WE, Herman S, et al. 1999. Effects of exercise training on older patients with major depression. *Arch. Intern. Med.* 159:2349–56
- Bonne O, Grillon C, Vythilingam M, Neumeister A, Charney DS. 2004. Adaptive and maladaptive psychobiological responses to severe psychological stress: implications for the discovery of novel pharmacotherapy. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 28:65–94
- Borestein PE, Clayton PJ, Halikas JA, Maurice WL, Robins E. 1973. The depression of widowhood after thirteen months. Br. J. Psychiatry 122:561–66
- Borg J, Andree B, Soderstrom H, Farde L. 2003. The serotonin system and spiritual experiences. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 160:1965–69
- Braam AW, Beekman AT, Deeg DJ, Smit JH, van Tilburg W. 1997. Religiosity as a protective or prognostic factor of depression in later life: results from a community survey in the Netherlands. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 96:199–205
- Braam AW, Van den Eeden P, Prince MJ, Beekman AT, Kivela SL, et al. 2001. Religion as a cross-cultural determinant of depression in elderly Europeans: results from the EURODEP collaboration. *Psychol. Med.* 31:803–14
- Bremner JD, Innis RB, Southwick SM, Staib L, Zoghbi S, Charney DS. 2000. Decreased benzodiazepine receptor binding in prefrontal cortex in combat-related posttraumatic stress disorder. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 157:1120–26

- Brosse AL, Sheets ES, Lett HS, Blumenthal JA. 2002. Exercise and the treatment of clinical depression in adults recent findings and future directions. *Sports Med.* 32:741–60
- Brugha TS. 1995. Depression undertreatment: lost cohorts, lost opportunities? *Psychol. Med.* 25:3–6
- Caberlotto L, Fuxe K, Overstreet DH, Gerrard P, Hurd YL. 1998. Alterations in neuropeptide Y and Y1 receptor mRNA expression in brains from an animal model of depression: region specific adaptation after fluoxetine treatment. *Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res.* 59: 58–65
- Caldji C, Tannenbaum B, Sharma S, Francis D, Plotsky PM, Meaney MJ. 1998. Maternal care during infancy regulates the development of neural systems mediating the expression of fearfulness in the rat. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 95:5335–40
- Camacho TC, Roberts RE, Lazarus NB, Kaplan GA, Cohen RD. 1991. Physical activity and depression: evidence from the Alameda County study. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 134:220–31
- Carter CS, Altemus M. 1997. Integrative functions of lactational hormones in social behavior and stress management. *Proc. Natl. Acad.* Sci. USA 807:164–74
- Carver CS, Pozo C, Harris SD, Noriega V, Scheier MF, et al. 1993. How coping mediates the effect of optimism on distress: A study of women with early stage breast cancer. *J. Personal. Soc. Psychol.* 65:375–90
- Caspi A, Sugden K, Moffitt TE, Taylor A, Craig IW, et al. 2003. Influence of life stress on depression: moderation by a polymorphism in the 5-htt gene. *Science* 301:386–89
- Chang EC, Maydeu-Olivares A, D'Zurilla TJ. 1997. Optimism and pessimism as partially independent constructs: Relations to positive and negative affectivity and psychological well-being. *Personal. Indiv. Differ.* 23:433–40
- Charney DS. 2004. Psychobiological mechanisms of resilience and vulnerability: implications for successful adaptation to extreme stress. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 161:195–216
- Charney DS, Manji HK. 2004. Life stress,

- genes, and depression: multiple pathways lead to increased risk and new opportunities for intervention. *Sci. STKE* 1–11
- Corodimas KP, Rosenblatt JS, Morrell JI. 1992. The habenular complex mediates hormonal stimulation of maternal behavior in rats. *Behav. Neurosci.* 106:853–65
- Cotman CW, Berchtold MC. 2002. Exercise: a behavioral intervention to enhance brain health and plasticity. *Trends Neurosci*. 25:295–301
- Culver JL, Arena PL, Antoni MH, Carver CS. 2002. Coping and distress among women under treatment for early stage breast cancer: comparing African Americans, Hispanics and non-Hispanic whites. *Psychooncol*ogy 11:495–504
- Davidson RJ, Jackson DC, Kalin NH. 2000. Emotion, plasticity, context, and regulation: perspectives from affective neuroscience. *Psychol. Bull.* 126:890–909
- Deaner SL, McConatha JT. 1993. The relation of humor to depression and personality. *Psychol. Rep.* 72:755–63
- Delgado PL, Miller HL, Salomon RM, Licinio J, Krystal JH, et al. 1999. Tryptophandepletion challenge in depressed patients treated with desipramine or fluoxetine: implications for the role of serotonin in the mechanism of antidepressant action. *Biol. Psychiatry* 46:212–20
- Delgado PL, Price LH, Miller HL, Salomon RM, Aghajanian GK, et al. 1994. Serotonin and the neurobiology of depression. Effects of tryptophan depletion in drug-free depressed patients. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 51: 865–74
- Depue RA, Iacono WG. 1989. Neurobehavioral aspects of affective disorders. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 40:457–92
- Dienstbier RA. 1989. Arousal and physiological toughness: implications for mental and physical health. *Psychol. Rev.* 96:84–100
- Dienstbier RA. 1991. Behavioral correlates of sympathoadrenal reactivity: the toughness model. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 23:846–52
- DiLorenzo TM, Bargman EP, Stucky-Ropp R, Brassington GS, Frensch PA, LaFontaine

- T. 1999. Long-term effects of aerobic exercise on psychological outcomes. *Prev. Med.* 28:75–85
- Donahue MJ. 1985. Intrinsic and extrinsic religiousness: review and meta-analysis. J. Personal. Soc. Psychol. 48:400–19
- Donahue MJ, Benson PJ. 1995. Religion and well-being in adolescents. J. Sci. Stud. Relig. 15:29–45
- Drevets WC. 2000. Neuroimaging studies of mood disorders. *Biol. Psychiatry* 48:813–29
- Drevets WC, Frank E, Price JC, Kupfer DJ, Holt D, et al. 1999. Pet imaging of serotonin 1a receptor binding in depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 46:1375–87
- Drevets WC, Videen TO, Price JL, Preskorn SH, Carmichael ST, Raichle ME. 1992. A functional anatomical study of unipolar depression. J. Neurosci. 12:3628–41
- Dubovsky SL, Davies R, Dubovsky AN. 2003. Mood disorders. In *Textbook of Clinical Psychiatry*, ed. RE Hales, SC Yudofsky. Washington, DC: Am. Psychiatr. Publ.
- Ebert D, Feistel H, Loew T, Pirner A. 1996. Dopamine and depression—striatal dopamine d2 receptor SPECT before and after antidepressant therapy. *Psychopharmacology* (*Berl.*) 126:91–94
- Emery CF, Schein RL, Hauck ER, MacIntyre NR. 1998. Psychological and cognitive outcomes of a randomized trial of exercise among patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Health Psychol.* 17:232–40
- Endler NS, Parker JDA. 1990. Coping Inventory for Stressful Situations: Manual. Toronto, ON: Multi-Health Syst.
- Ferguson JN, Young LJ, Hearn EF, Matzuk MM, Insel TR, Winslow JT. 2000. Social amnesia in mice lacking the oxytocin gene. *Nat. Genet.* 25:284–88
- Florian V, Mikulincer M, Taubman O. 1995. Does hardiness contribute to mental health during a stressful real-life situation? The roles of appraisal and coping. *J. Personal. Soc. Psychol.* 68:687–95
- Folkman J, Szabo S, Stovroff M, McNeil P, Li W, Shing Y. 1991. Duodenal ulcer. Discovery of a new mechanism and development of

- angiogenic therapy that accelerates healing. *Ann. Surg.* 214:414–25; discussion 26–27
- Folkman S. 1997. Positive psychological states and coping with severe stress. Soc. Sci. Med. 45:1207–21
- Folkman S, Lazarus RS. 1980. An analysis of coping in a middle-aged community sample. *J. Health Soc. Behav.* 21:219–39
- Folkman S, Moskowitz JT. 2000. Positive affect and the other side of coping. *Am. Psychol.* 55:647–54
- Fondacaro MR, Moos RH. 1989. Life stressors and coping: a longitudinal analysis among depressed and nondepressed adults. J. Comm. Psychol. 17:330–40
- Fontana AF, Kerns RD, Rosenberg RL, Colonese KL. 1989. Support, stress, and recovery from coronary heart disease: a longitudinal causal model. *Health Psychol.* 8:175–93
- Fredrickson BL. 2001. The role of positive emotions in positive psychology. The broadenand-build theory of positive emotions. *Am. Psychol.* 56:218–26
- Fuchs E, Flugge G. 2003. Chronic social stress: effects on limbic brain structures. *Physiol. Behav.* 79:417–27
- Garmezy N, Masten AS, Tellegen A. 1984. The study of stress and competence in children: a building block for developmental psychopathology. *Child Dev.* 55:97–111
- Gerber PJ, Ginsberg RJ, Reiff HB. 1990. Identifying alterable patterns in employment success for highly successful adults with learning disabilities. Rep. (Final Report H133G80500). Washington, DC: Nat. Inst. Disability Research Rehab., Dep. Educ.
- Goldman SL, Kraemer DT, Salovey P. 1996. Beliefs about mood moderate the relationship to illness and symptom reporting. *J. Psychosom. Res.* 41:115–28
- Goodyer IM, Herbert J, Altham PM. 1998. Adrenal steroid secretion and major depression in 8- to 16-year-olds, III. Influence of cortisol/DHEA ratio at presentation on subsequent rates of disappointing life events and persistent major depression. *Psychol. Med.* 28:265–73

- Grammatopoulos DK, Chrousos GP. 2002. Functional characteristics of CRH receptors and potential clinical applications of CRH-receptor antagonists. *Trends Endocrinol. Metab.* 13:436–44
- Gross C, Zhuang X, Stark K, Ramboz S, Oosting R, et al. 2002. Serotonin1a receptor acts during development to establish normal anxiety-like behaviour in the adult. *Nature* 416:396–400
- Hariri AR, Mattay VS, Tessitore A, Kolachana B, Fera F, et al. 2002. Serotonin transporter genetic variation and the response of the human amygdala. *Science* 297:400–3
- Hasler G, Drevets WC, Manji HK, Charney DS. 2004. Discovering endophenotypes for major depression. *Neuropsychopharmacol*ogy 29(10):1765–81
- Hays JC, Steffens DC, Flint EP, Bosworth HB, George LK. 2001. Does social support buffer functional decline in elderly patients with unipolar depression? *Am. J. Psychiatry* 158:1850–55
- Health S. 1996. Childhood cancer—a family crisis. 2: Coping with diagnosis. *Br. J. Nurs*. 13:700_93
- Heilig M, Widerlov E. 1995. Neurobiology and clinical aspects of neuropeptide Y. Crit. Rev. Neurobiol. 9:115–36
- Heinrichs M, Baumgartner T, Kirschbaum C, Ehlert U. 2003. Social support and oxytocin interact to suppress cortisol and subjective responses to psychosocial stress. *Biol. Psychiatry* 54:1389–98
- Hendin H, Haas H. 1984. Wounds of War. New York: Basic Books
- Henrich J, Boyd R. 2001. Why people punish defectors: Weak conformist transmission can stabilize costly enforcement of norms in cooperative dilemmas. *J. Theor. Biol.* 208:79–80
- Henriques JB. 2000. Decreased responsiveness to reward in depression. *Cogn. Emot.* 14: 711–24
- Henriques JB, Glowacki JM, Davidson DM. 1994. Reward fails to alter response bias in depression. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 103(3):460– 66

- Hirsch BJ, Mickus M, Boerger R. 2002. Ties to influential adults among black and white adolescents: culture, social class, and family networks. Am. J. Community Psychol. 30:289– 303
- Hoffmann P, Terenius L, Thoren P. 1990. Cerebrospinal fluid immunoreactive betaendorphin concentration is increased by voluntary exercise in the spontaneously hypertensive rat. *Regul. Pept.* 28:233–39
- Holahan CJ, Holahan CK, Moos RH, Moos PL. 1995. Social support, coping and depressive symptoms in a late-middle-aged sample of patients reporting cardiac illness. *Health Psychol.* 14:152–63
- Insel TR, Young LJ. 2001. The neurobiology of attachment. *Nature* 2:129–36
- Irwin W, Davidson RJ, Kalin NH, Sorenson JA, Turski PA. 1998. Relations between human amygda activation and self-reported dispositional affect. *J. Cogn. Neurosci.* 6(Suppl.):109
- Isen AM, Daubman KA, Nowicki GP. 1987.
 Positive affect facilitates creative problem solving. J. Personal. Soc. Psychol. 52:1122–31
- Janal MN, Colt EW, Clark WC, Glusman M. 1984. Pain sensitivity, mood and plasma endocrine levels in man following longdistance running: effects of naloxone. *Pain* 19:13–25
- Janoff-Bulman R. 1992. Shattered Assumptions. New York: Free Press
- Kaufman J, Plotsky P, Nemeroff C, Charney DS. 2000. Effects of early adverse experiences on brain structure and function: clinical implications. *Biol. Psychiatry* 48(8):778– 90
- Kazak A, Simms S, Barakat L, Hobbie W, Foley B. et al. 1999. Surviving cancer competently intervention program (CCIP): a cognitive-behavioral and family therapy intervention for adolescent survivors of childhood cancer and their families. *Fam. Proc.* 38:175–91
- Kendler KS, Karkowski LM, Prescott CA. 1999. Causal relationship between stressful life events and the onset of major depression. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 156:837–41

- Kendrick KM, Da Costa AP, Broad KD, Ohkura S, Guevara R, et al. 1997. Neural control of maternal behaviour and olfactory recognition of offspring. *Brain Res. Bull.* 44:383– 95
- Klohnen EC. 1996. Conceptual analysis and measurement of the construct of egoresiliency. *J. Personal. Soc. Psychol.* 70: 1067–79
- Kobasa SC. 1979. Stressful life events, personality, and health: an inquiry into hardiness. J. Personal. Soc. Psychol. 37:1–11
- Koenig HG, George LK, Peterson BL. 1998. Religious importance and remission of depression in medically ill older patients. Am. J. Psychiatry 155:536–42
- Koenig HG, George LK, Titus P. 2004. Religion, spirituality, and health in medically ill hospitalized older patients. J. Am. Geriatr. Soc. 52:554–62
- Koob GF, Sanna PP, Bloom FE. 1998. Neuroscience of addiction. *Neuron* 21:467–76
- Kuhn CM, Schanberg SM. 1998. Responses to maternal separation: mechanisms and mediators. Int. J. Dev. Neurosci. 16:261–70
- Ladd CO, Huot RL, Thrivikraman KV, Nemeroff CB, Meaney MJ, Plotsky PM. 2000. Long-term behavioral and neuroendocrine adaptations to adverse early experience. *Prog. Brain Res.* 122:81–103
- Lawlor DA, Hopker SW. 2001. The effectiveness of exercise as an intervention in the management of depression: systematic review and meta-regression analysis of randomised controlled trails. *BMJ* 322:1–8
- Lazarus RS, Kanner AD, Folkman S. 1980. A Cognitive-Phenomenological Analysis. New York: Academic
- LeDoux JE, Gorman JM. 2001. A call to action: overcoming anxiety through active coping. Am. J. Psychiatry 158:1953–55
- Lemonde S, Turecki G, Bakish D, Du L, Hrdina PD, et al. 2003. Impaired repression at a 5hydroxytryptamine 1a receptor gene polymorphism associated with major depression and suicide. J. Neurosci. 23:8788–99
- Liu D, Caldji C, Sharma S, Plotsky PM, Meaney MJ. 2000. Influence of neonatal

- rearing conditions on stress-induced adrenocorticotropin responses and norepinephrine release in the hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus. *J. Neuroendocrinol.* 12:5– 12.
- Lopez JF, Chalmers DT, Little KY, Watson SJ. 1998. A.E. Bennett research award. Regulation of serotonin1a, glucocorticoid, and mineralocorticoid receptor in rat and human hippocampus: implications for the neurobiology of depression. *Biol. Psychiatry* 43:547–73
- Luger A, Deuster PA, Kyle SB, Gallucci WT, Montgomery LC, et al. 1987. Acute hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal responses to the stress of treadmill exercise. Physiologic adaptations to physical training. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 316:1309–15
- Luthar SS, Cicchetti D. 2000. The construct of resilience: implications for interventions and social policies. *Dev. Psychopathol.* 12:857– 85
- Maddi SR. 1999a. Hardiness and optimism as expressed in coping patterns. *Consult. Psychol. J. Pract. Res.* 51:95–105
- Maddi SR. 1999b. The personality construct of hardiness: effects on experiences, coping and strain. *Consult. Psychol. J. Pract. Res.* 51: 83–94
- Malberg JE, Duman RS. 2003. Cell proliferation in adult hippocampus is decreased by inescapable stress: reversal by fluoxetine treatment. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 28:1562– 71
- Manber R, Allen JJ, Morris MM. 2002. Alternative treatments for depression: empirical support and relevance to women. *J. Clin. Psychiatry* 63:628–40
- Manne S, Duhamel K, Ostrofr J, Parsons S, Martinis R, et al. 2003. Coping and the course of mother's depressive symptoms during and after pediatric bone marrow transplantation. J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry 42:1055–68
- Manne SL, Pape SJ, Taylor KL, Dougherty J. 1999. Spouse support, coping, and mood among individuals with cancer. *Ann. Behav. Med.* 21:111–21

- Martin R. 2003. Sense of humor. In *Positive Psychological Assessment: A Handbook of Models and Measures*, ed. SJ Lopez, CR Snyder, pp. 313–26. Washington, DC: Am. Psychol. Assoc.
- Martinot M-LP, Bragulat V, Artiges E, Dolle F, Hinnen F, et al. 2001. Decreased presynaptic dopamine function in the left caudate of depressed patients with affective flattening and psychomotor retardation. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 158:314–16
- Martinsen EW, Medhus A, Sandvik L. 1985. Effects of aerobic exercise on depression: a controlled study. *Br. Med. J. (Clin. Res. Ed.)* 291:109
- Masten A, Coatsworth JD. 1998. The development of competence in favorable and unfavorable environments: lessons from research on successful children. *Am. Psychol.* 53:205–20
- Mathe AA, Gruber S, Jimenez PA, Theodorsson E, Stenfors C. 1997. Effects of electroconvulsive stimuli and MK-801 on neuropeptide Y, neurokinin A, and calcitonin generelated peptide in rat brain. *Neurochem. Res.* 22:629–36
- McCullough ME, Hoyt WT, Larson DB, Koenig HG. 2000. Religious involvement and mortality: a meta-analytic review. *Health Psychol.* 19:211–22
- Michalak EE, Tam EM, Manjunath CV, Yatham LN, Levitt AJ, et al. 2004. Hard times and good friends: negative life events and social support in patients with seasonal and nonseasonal depression. *Can. J. Psychiatry* 49:408–11
- Michalak EE, Wilkinson C, Hood K, Dowrick C, Wilkinson G. 2003. Seasonality, negative life events and social support in a community sample. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 182:434–38
- Mobbs D, Greicius MD, Abdel-Azim E, Menon V. 2003. Humor modulates the mesolimbic reward centers. *Neuron* 40:1041–48
- Mohr DC, Classen C, Barrera M Jr. 2004. The relationship between social support, depression and treatment for people with multiple sclerosis. *Psychol. Med.* 34:533–41
- Moos RH, Schaefer JA. 1993. Coping resources

- and processes: current concepts and measures. In *Handbook of Stress: Theoretical and Clinical Aspects*, ed. L Goldberger, S Breznits, pp. 234–57. New York: Free Press
- Moran JM, Wig GS, Adams RB Jr, Janata P, Kelley WM. 2004. Neural correlates of humor detection and appreciation. *Neuroimage* 21:1055–60
- Moreno FA, Rowe DC, Kaiser B, Chase D, Michaels T, et al. 2002. Association between a serotonin transporter promoter region polymorphism and mood response during tryptophan depletion. *Mol. Psychiatry* 7:213–16
- Morgan CA 3rd, Krystal JH, Southwick SM. 2003. Toward early pharmacological posttraumatic stress intervention. *Biol. Psychia*try 53:834–43
- Morgan CA 3rd, Rasmusson AM, Wang S, Hoyt G, Hauger RL, Hazlett G. 2002. Neuropeptide-Y, cortisol, and subjective distress in humans exposed to acute stress: replication and extension of previous report. *Biol. Psychiatry* 52:136–42
- Morgan CA 3rd, Southwick S, Hazlett G, Rasmusson A, Hoyt G, et al. 2004. Relationships among plasma dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate and cortisol levels, symptoms of dissociation, and objective performance in humans exposed to acute stress. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 61:819–25
- Morgan CA 3rd, Wang S, Southwick SM, Rasmusson A, Hazlett G, et al. 2000. Plasma neuropeptide-Y concentrations in humans exposed to military survival training. *Biol. Psychiatry* 47:902–9
- Muris P, Schmidt H, Lambrichs R, Meesters C. 2001. Protective and vulnerability factors of depression in normal adolescents. *Behav. Res. Ther.* 39:555–65
- Nestler EJ, Barrot M, DiLeone RJ, Eisch AJ, Gold SJ, Monteggia LM. 2002. Neurobiology of depression. *Neuron* 34:13–25
- Neumeister A, Konstantinidis A, Stastny J, Schwarz MJ, Vitouch O, et al. 2002. Association between serotonin transporter gene promoter polymorphism (5HTTLPR) and behavioral responses to tryptophan depletion in healthy women with and without family

- history of depression. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 59:613–20
- Numan M, Sheehan TP. 1997. Neuroanatomical circuitry for mammalian maternal behavior. Ann. NY Acad. Sci. 807:101–25
- Ochsner KN, Bunge SA, Gross JJ, Gabrieli JD. 2002. Rethinking feelings: an fMRI study of the cognitive regulation of emotion. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 14:1215–29
- Owens MJ, Nemeroff CB. 1991. Physiology and pharmacology of corticotropin-releasing factor. *Pharmacol. Rev.* 43:425–73
- Oxman TE, Hull JG. 2001. Social support and treatment response in older depressed primary care patients. J. Gerontol. Psychol. Sci. 56B:35–45
- Park CL, Cohen LH, Murch RL. 1996. Assessment and prediction of stress-related growth. J. Personal. 64:71–105
- Paykel ES. 1994. Life events, social support and depression. Acta Psychiatr. Scand. Suppl. 377:50–58
- Pedersen CA, Caldwell JD, Walker C, Ayers G, Mason GA. 1994. Oxytocin activates the postpartum onset of rat maternal behavior in the ventral tegmental and medial preoptic areas. *Behav. Neurosci.* 108:1163–71
- Peterson C, Seligman MEP. 1984. Causal explanations as a risk factor for depression: theory and evidence. *Psychol. Rev.* 91:347–74
- Pressman P, Lyons JS, Larson DB, Strain JJ. 1990. Religious belief, depression, and ambulation status in elderly women with broken hips. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 147:758–59
- Rachman S. 1979. The concept of required helpfulness. *Behav. Res. Ther.* 17:1–6
- Rasmusson AM, Hauger RL, Morgan CA, Bremner JD, Charney DS, Southwick SM. 2000. Low baseline and yohimbinestimulated plasma neuropeptide Y (NPY) levels in combat-related PTSD. Biol. Psychiatry 47:526–39
- Rasmusson AM, Vasek J, Lipschitz DS, Vojvoda D, Mustone ME, et al. 2004. An increased capacity for adrenal DHEA release is associated with decreased avoidance and negative mood symptoms in

- women with PTSD. *Neuropsychopharma-cology* 29:1546–57
- Redrobe JP, Dumont Y, Quirion R. 2002. Neuropeptide Y (NPY) and depression: from animal studies to the human condition. *Life Sci.* 71:2921–37
- Reed GM, Kemeny ME, Taylor SE, Wang HY, Visscher BR. 1994. Realistic acceptance as a predictor of decreased survival time in gay men with AIDS. *Health Psychol*. 13:299– 307
- Resick PA. 2001. Clinical Psychology: A Modular Course. Philadelphia, PA: Taylor & Francis
- Revenson TA, Schiaffino KM, Majerovitz SD, Gibofsky A. 1991. Social support as a double-edged sword: the relation of positive and problematic support to depression among rheumatoid arthritis patients. *Soc. Sci. Med.* 33:807–13
- Rhodes JE, Ebert L, Fischer K. 1992. Natural mentors: an overlooked resource in the social networks of youth, African American mothers. *Am. J. Community Psychol.* 20:445–62
- Rhodes JE, Grossman JB, Roffman J. 2002. The rhetoric and reality of youth mentoring. *New Dir. Youth Dev.* 91:9–20
- Rozanski A, Blumenthal JA, Kaplan J. 1999. Impact of psychological factors on the pathogenesis of cardiovascular disease and implications for therapy. *Circulation* 99:2192–217
- Russo-Neustadt A, Ha T, Ramirez R, Kesslak JP. 2001. Physical activity-antidepressant treatment combination: impact on brainderived neurotrophic factor and behavior in an animal model. *Behav. Brain Res.* 120:87– 95
- Salmon P. 2001. Effects of physical exercise on anxiety, depression, and sensitivity to stress: a unifying theory. Clin. Psychol. Rev. 21:33– 62
- Sapolsky RM. 2003. Stress and plasticity in the limbic system. *Neurochem. Res.* 28:1735–42
- Sayal K, Checkley S, Rees M, Jacobs C, Harris T, et al. 2002. Effects of social support during weekend leave on cortisol and depression ratings: a pilot study. *J. Affect. Disord.* 71: 153–57

- Schaefer JA, Moos RH. 1992. Life crisis and personal growth. In *Personal Coping: Theory Research and Application*, ed. BN Carpenter, pp. 149–70. Westport, CT: Praeger
- Schaefer JA, Moos RH. 1998. The context for posttraumatic growth: life crises, individual and social resources, and coping. In *Posttraumatic Growth: Positive Changes in the Aftermath of Crisis*, ed. IB Weinger, pp. 99–125. Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum
- Scheier MF, Matthews KA, Owens JF, Magovern GL, Lefbvre RC, et al. 1989. Dispositional optimism and recovery from coronary artery bypass surgery: the beneficial effects of physical and psychological well-being. *J. Personal. Soc. Psychol.* 57:1024–40
- Schnurr PP, Green BL. 2004. Understanding relationships among trauma, post-tramatic stress disorder, and health outcomes. *Adv. Mind Body Med.* 20:18–29
- Schultz W. 2002. Getting formal with dopamine and reward. *Neuron* 36:241–63
- Schultz W, Tremblay L, Hollerman JR. 2000. Reward processing in primate orbitofrontal cortex and basal ganglia. *Cereb. Cortex* 10: 272–83
- Segar ML, Katch VL, Roth RS, Garcia AW, Portner TI, et al. 1998. The effect of aerobic exercise on self-esteem and depressive and anxiety symptoms among breast cancer survivors. *Oncol. Nurs. Forum* 25:107–13
- Seligman MEP. 1991. *Learned Optimism*. New York: Pocket Books
- Seligman MEP. 2002. Authentic Happiness. New York: Free Press
- Seligman MEP, Castellon C, Cacciola J, Schulman P, Luborsky L, et al. 1988. Explanatory style change during cognitive therapy for unipolar depression. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 97:13–18
- Sheline YI. 1999. Depression duration but not age predicts hippocampal volume loss in medically healthy women with recurrent major depression. *J. Neurosci.* 19:5034–43
- Siebert A. 1996. *The Survivor Personality*. New York: Pedigree Books
- Silver R, Wortman C, Crofton C. 1990. The

- role of coping in support provision: the self-presentation dilemma of victims of life crises. In *Social Support*, ed. B Sarason, I Sarason, G Pierce, pp. 397–426. New York: Wiley
- Silver RC, Holman EA, McIntosh DN, Poulin M, Gil-Rivas V. 2002. Nationwide longitudinal study of psychological responses to September 11. Am. Med. Assoc. 288:1235–44
- Singh N, Clements K, Singh M. 2001. The efficacy of exercise as a long-term antidepressant in elderly subjects: a randomized, controlled trial. J. Gerontol. A Biol. Sci. Med. Sci. 56:M497–504
- Skinner EA, Edge K, Altman J, Sherwood H. 2003. Searching for the structure of coping: a review and critique of category systems for classifying ways of coping. *Psychol. Bull.* 129:216–69
- Smith MA, Makino S, Kvetnansky R, Post RM. 1995. Stress and glucocorticoids affect the expressing of brain-derived neurotrophic factor and neurotrophin 3 mRNAs in the hippocampus. *J. Neurosci.* 15:1768–77
- Southwick SM, Bremner JD, Rasmusson A, Morgan CA III, Arnsten A, Charney DS. 1999. Role of norepinephrine in the pathophysiology and treatment of posttraumatic stress disorder. *Biol. Psychiatry* 49:1192–204
- Southwick SM, Morgan CA, Vythilingam M, Krystal JH, Charney DS. 2003. Emerging neurobiological factors in stress resilience. *PTSD Res Q.* 14:1–3
- Stice E, Ragan J, Randall P. 2004. Prospective relations between social support and depression: differential direction of effects for parent and peer support? *J. Abnorm. Psychol.* 113:155–59
- Tedeschi RG, Park CL, Calhoun LG. 1998.

 *Posttraumatic Growth. Mahwah, NJ: Erlhaum
- Thorson JA, Powell FC. 1994. Depression and sense of humor. *Psychol. Rep.* 75:1473–74
- Travis LA, Lyness JM, Shields CG, King DA, Cox C. 2004. Social support, depression, and functional disability in older adult

- primary-care patients. Am. J. Geriatr. Psychiatry 12:265-71
- Tremblay LK, Naranjo CA, Cardenas L, Herrmann N, Busto UE. 2002. Probing brain reward system function in major depressive disorder. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 59:409–16
- Tugade MM. 2004. Resilient individuals use positive emotions to bounce back from negative emotional experiences. *J. Personal. Soc. Psychol.* 86:320–33
- Tugade MM, Fredrickson BL. 2002. Positive emotions and emotional intelligence. In *The Wisdom of Feelings: Psychological Processes in Emotional Intelligence*, ed. L Feldman Barrett, P Salovey, pp. 319–40. New York: Guilford
- Vaillant GE. 1977. *Adaptation to Life*. Boston: Little Brown
- Vaillant GE. 1992. The historical origins and future potential of Sigmund Freud's concept of the mechanisms of defense. *Int. Rev. Psychoanal.* 19:35–50
- Valentier DP, Holahan CJ, Moos RH. 1994. Social support, appraisals of event controllability, and coping: an integrative model. *J. Personal. Soc. Psychol.* 66:1094–102
- Viney LL. 1986. Expression of positive emotion by people who are physically ill: Is it evidence of defending or coping? J. Psychosom. Res. 30:27–34
- Werner E, Smith R. 1992. Overcoming the

- Odds: High-Risk Children from Birth to Adulthood. Ithaca, NY: Cornell Univ.
- Wills TA, Fegan MF. 2001. Social networks and social support. In *Handbook of Health Psychology*, ed. A Baum, TA Revenson, JE Singer, pp. 203–34. Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum
- Wise RA. 2002. Brain reward circuitry: insights from unsensed incentives. *Neuron* 36:229–40
- Wittert GA, Livesey JH, Espiner EA, Donald RA. 1996. Adaptation of the hypothalamopituitary adrenal axis to chronic exercise stress in humans. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 28:1015–19
- Wolin SJ, Wolin S. 1993. Bound and Determined: Growing Up Resilient in a Troubled Family. New York: Villard
- Wolkowitz OM, Reus VI, Keebler A, Nelson N, Friedland M, et al. 1999. Double-blind treatment of major depression with dehydroepiandrosterone. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 156:646–49
- Wortman C, Silver R. 1987. *Coping with Irrevocable Loss.* Washington, DC: Am. Psychol. Assoc.
- Yehuda R. 2002. Current status of cortisol findings in post-traumatic stress disorder. *Psychiatr. Clin. North Am.* 25:341–68, vii
- Zeidner M, Hammer AL. 1992. Coping with missile attack: resources, strategies, and outcomes. J. Personal. 60:709–46



CONTENTS

A HISTORY OF CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGY AS A PROFESSION IN AMERICA	
(AND A GLIMPSE AT ITS FUTURE), Ludy T. Benjamin, Jr.	1
STRUCTURAL EQUATION MODELING: STRENGTHS, LIMITATIONS, AND MISCONCEPTIONS, Andrew J. Tomarken and Niels G. Waller	31
CLINICAL JUDGMENT AND DECISION MAKING, Howard N. Garb	67
MOTIVATIONAL INTERVIEWING, Jennifer Hettema, Julie Steele, and William R. Miller	91
STATE OF THE SCIENCE ON PSYCHOSOCIAL INTERVENTIONS FOR ETHNIC MINORITIES, Jeanne Miranda, Guillermo Bernal, Anna Lau, Laura Kohn, Wei-Chin Hwang, and Teresa La Fromboise	113
CULTURAL DIFFERENCES IN ACCESS TO CARE, Lonnie R. Snowden and Ann-Marie Yamada	143
COGNITIVE VULNERABILITY TO EMOTIONAL DISORDERS, Andrew Mathews and Colin MacLeod	167
PANIC DISORDER, PHOBIAS, AND GENERALIZED ANXIETY DISORDER, Michelle G. Craske and Allison M. Waters	197
DISSOCIATIVE DISORDERS, John F. Kihlstrom	227
THE PSYCHOBIOLOGY OF DEPRESSION AND RESILIENCE TO STRESS: IMPLICATIONS FOR PREVENTION AND TREATMENT,	
Steven M. Southwick, Meena Vythilingam, and Dennis S. Charney	255
Stress and Depression, Constance Hammen	293
THE COGNITIVE NEUROSCIENCE OF SCHIZOPHRENIA, Deanna M. Barch	321
CATEGORICAL AND DIMENSIONAL MODELS OF PERSONALITY DISORDER, Timothy J. Trull and Christine A. Durrett	355
THE DEVELOPMENT OF PSYCHOPATHY, Donald R. Lynam and Lauren Gudonis	381
CHILD MALTREATMENT, Dante Cicchetti and Sheree L. Toth	409
PSYCHOLOGICAL TREATMENT OF EATING DISORDERS, G. Terence Wilson	439
GENDER IDENTITY DISORDER IN CHILDREN AND ADOLESCENTS,	
Kenneth J. Zucker	467

viii CONTENTS

	THE DEVELOPMENT OF ALCOHOL USE DISORDERS, Kenneth J. Sher,	400
	Emily R. Grekin, and Natalie A. Williams	493
	DECISION MAKING IN MEDICINE AND HEALTH CARE, Robert M. Kaplan and Dominick L. Frosch	525
	PSYCHOLOGY, PSYCHOLOGISTS, AND PUBLIC POLICY,	
	Katherine M. McKnight, Lee Sechrest, and Patrick E. McKnight	557
	COGNITIVE APPROACHES TO SCHIZOPHRENIA: THEORY AND THERAPY, Aaron T. Beck and Neil A. Rector	577
sview s.org	STRESS AND HEALTH: PSYCHOLOGICAL, BEHAVIORAL, AND BIOLOGICAL DETERMINANTS, Neil Schneiderman, Gail Ironson, and Scott D. Siegel	607
in arjournais,aimuaneviews.org sonal use only.	POSITIVE PSYCHOLOGY IN CLINICAL PRACTICE, Angela Lee Duckworth, Tracy A. Steen, and Martin E. P. Seligman	629
nse c	INDEX	
sonal	Subject Index	653